EXECUTIVE SUCCESSION AND PERFORMANCE IN SMALL AND MEDIUM ENTERPRISES

BY WAMALWA C . WAKHUNGU D/80/P/8441/03

SUPERVISOR: DR. MARTIN OGUTU

An Independent study paper submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the award of the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Business Administration, University of Nairobi

August 2010

Declaration

I, the undersigned, declare that this Ph.D Independent study paper is my original work and has not been submitted for any ward to any other college, institution or university other than University of Nairobi.

Signed: Wamalwa C. Wakhungu

Date: 14.10.10

D/80/P/8441/03

This Independent study paper has been submitted with our approval as the Supervisors

Signed:

Dr. Martin Ogutu Department of Business administration School of Business, University of Nairobi Kenya

Date: 14/10/2010

Abstract

This study was to review the theories. issues and research findings relevant in the executive succession and performance in small and medium enterprises (SMEs). This paper attempts to answer key questions to the challenges and practices in executive succession.

Researchers have widely argued that the long term survival of SMEs is at risk mainly due to the challenge in executive succession. Executive succession in family owned SMEs is significantly different from non family owned.

The review of the conceptual framework in executive succession and performance identifies Performance as the dependent variable whereas successor origin, successor development/training, inter-generational relationships, predecessor leadership, compensation, educational level and functional background experience as independent variables. From the literature review it shows that the independent variables are studied in isolation, their joint effect on executive succession and performance has not been studied. The relationships of the moderating variables like culture and strategy has also not been established. While there is an attempt to study executive succession in large firms, there still exist gaps in SMEs executive succession particularly in the African context.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

CHAPTER ONE: INTRODUCTION	1
1.1 Background of SMEs	1
1.1.1 Executive succession and strategic management	4
1.1.2 Firm Performance	5
1.1.3 Executive Succession and Firm Performance	6
1.1.4 SMEs in the Kenyan Manufacturing Sector	8
1.2 Purpose of the study	9
1.3 Justification of the study	9
CHAPTER TWO:CONCEPTUAL BACKGROUND	. 10
2.3 Executive Succession Defined	. 11
2.4 Low survival rate of family businesses	. 12
2.5 Succession planning in small firms: a review of literature	. 13
2.6 Executive Training	. 15
2.7 Successor Origin (insider vs. outsider)	. 16
2.8 Functional background experience	. 18
2.9 Education level	. 19
CHAPTER THREE:PERFORMANCE MEASUREMENT	. 21
3.0 Performance and its measurement	. 21
3.1 Organizational Strategy	. 23
3.2 Strategy and Performance	. 25
3.3 Organizational Culture	. 26
3.4 Organizational Culture and performance	. 28
3.5 Organizational Leadership	. 30
3.6 Leadership and Performance	. 32
CHAPTER FOUR: SUMMARY OF EMPIRICAL LITERATURE	. 34
4.0 Summary of Empirical Literature Review and Research Gaps	. 34
Table 2: A Summary Review of the Empirical Literature	. 34
CHAPTER FIVE: FAMILY BUSINESS THEORIES	. 39
5.1 Succession planning in family business	. 40

5.2 Successor development	42
5.3 Inter-generational relationships	42
5.4 Compensation in family business	43
5.5 Succession and business performance	44
5.5.1 Succession planning	46
5.5.2 Successor development	46
5.5.3 Inter-generational relationships	46
5.5.4 Compensation issues	46
CHAPTER SIX:SUMMARY OF CONCEPTUAL FRAMEWORK	48
7.0 CONCLUSION	49
8.0 REFERENCES	50

CHAPTER ONE: INTRODUCTION

1.1 Background of SMEs

There has been no consensus on the definition of SMEs and researchers have given various definitions. For example, Kinyanjui (1996) defined them as firms employing between 1 and 150 persons. Soderbom (2004) and JICA and MOTI (2008) defined Small and Medium Enterprises in Kenya as businesses employing between 10 and 100 employees. They defined Small enterprises as those employing between 10 and 50, while Medium were those employing between 50 and 100. For the purposes of this study Soderbom (2004) and JICA and MOTI (2008) definition will be adopted. The importance of the small and medium enterprise sector to economic development cannot be overemphasized. In Kenya, as in many other countries, the levels of economic dependence on small and medium enterprises have increased in recent years as a result of increasing lay-off in both public and private sectors. Many of the retrenches tend to establish SMEs (Kandie 2009).

The overall contribution of small and medium enterprises to economic development is well documented (Dollinger, 1995, Hisrich 1988. Kuratko and Hodgetts. 1998 and Yu, 2001). Papoutsis (1996) noted that 4 percent of enterprises, characterized as fast-growing SMEs, contributed some 50 percent of net job creation. Similar findings were reported ten years earlier in a study of fast growing small businesses in the North East of England (Storey et al. 1987). Mead and Liedholm (1998) reported from a study of micro and small enterprises (MSEs) that firms with 10-50 employees constituted less than 2 percent of the businesses in virtually all the surveyed countries in Africa. In fact, the majority of SMEs in Africa consist of only one employee, with the bulk of the remainder employing less than 10 people. Small businesses still comprise the great majority of all businesses in the UK with well over 99 per cent of all businesses having fewer than fifty employees (DTI 1998). In Japan, official data suggested that at the beginning of the 1990s, just fewer than 80 per cent of all jobs were in small and medium-sized enterprises with less than 300 employees (Ministry of International Trade and industry 1993). Other developed countries such as United State of America (USA) and Germany, offer similar profiles. Kotey and Meredith (1997) asserted that SMEs play a major role as job

provider, income distribution through business opportunities and rural development and also increase investment and development of entrepreneurship.

This sector plays a major role in employment-creation and income generation. It is also estimated to employ two-thirds of all Kenyans of working age, either on full-time or part- time basis (00K, 1992). K'Obonyo (1999) asserted that a long-term solution to Kenya's growing problems of limited employment and income generation opportunities lies squarely in the small enterprises sector. He further pointed out that the Government of Kenya and donor agencies have recognized this fact and they have developed policies to support this sector. It is expected that the growth of the small enterprises into medium enterprises will be realized. However, K'Obonyo asserted that the expected growth of the small enterprises into medium to big scale enterprises has not occurred despite the support from donor agencies and non- governmental organization.

The benefits of small firms to Kenya are outlined in Kenya's Sessional Paper No. 2 of 1992 (Government of Kenya, 1992). Kenya Vision 2030 is in line with Kenya Sessional Paper No 2. The aim of the Kenya Vision 2030 is to create "a globally competitive and prosperous country with a high quality of living by 2030. It is expected that the country will be transformed into "a newly-industrialized middle-income country providing a high quality of life to all its citizens in a clean and secure environment". This vision is anchored on three pillars: improvement of economic growth rate by 10 percent per annum, improvement of social life to all Kenyans and improvement of political governance (Kenya Vision 2030, 2007). The vision touched on the introduction of industrial parks for SMEs in major urban towns and intends to promote regionspecific industrial and manufacturing activities. The agro-industries will be established across the country since Agriculture contributes 24 percent of GDP, it is expected that when agricultural products are processed, the industry will add value and earn a better price than selling the produce as raw materials. The agro-industries activities could include processes such as blending and packaging of fertilizers, tea, coffee and processing of meat and fish. However, vision 2030 did not articulate the major issues affecting SMEs such as credit with good interest rates and zero rating of taxes to enable them compete with cheap imported goods.

The need for policies which support SMEs to raise development funding, maximize the benefits of technology, improve their workforce skills, develop management and leadership, establish and sustain new businesses and also support SMEs to be innovative cannot be over-emphasized.

The SMEs play a major role in the economy. The following are some of the positive outcomes from this sector: significant contribution to the economy in terms of output of goods and services in exemplified by the sector's contribution of approximately 18.4 percent and 30 percent respectively to Kenya's GDP (G.O.K, 1999, 2004); creation of jobs at relatively low capital cost, especially in the fast growing sector for example, MSE sector account for 74.2 percent of Total Employment in the Economy in the year 2002 (GOK, 2003); development of a pool of skilled and semi-skilled workers who form the base for future industrial expansion; strengthening forward and backward linkages among socially, economically and geographically diverse sectors of the economy; creating demand as well as supply, as it has been established that 90 percent of rural enterprise products are marketed directly to rural households; contributing to increased participation of indigenous Kenyans in the economic activities of the country; offering excellent opportunities for entrepreneurial and managerial talent to mature, the critical shortage of which is often a great handicap to economic development; supporting industrialization policies that promote rural-urban balance; increasing savings and investment by local Kenyans and encouraging use of local. resources, thus leading to more effective use of capital and quick a adaptation to market changes.

1.1.1 Executive succession and strategic management

Executive succession is a major component of leadership transition, CEO/Executive succession is of central importance in strategic management. Strategic management is to do with long term success of an organization, it involves strategic planning and implementation. Executive succession is very critical in ensuring the long term success and survival of the firm, some firms even demand that their CEOs start preparing a succession plan right after taking office (Wall Street Journal, 1997) Despite this importance, there is no much empirical investigation into performance implications with Small medium enterprise (SMEs) (Kesner and Sebora.1994)

Executive Succession is the succession of the top management team that controls and leads the firm operations. It's the top management team that influences the firm's performance. According to Child (1972) Executive management team is defined as the primary unit that governs the firm's environment, makes strategic decisions and evaluates feedback. Executive succession is therefore very critical for the success and long time survival of any firm. Executive Succession is the process of preparing to hand over control of the firm. Specifically, business succession planning is the process of preparing to hand over control of the business to others in a way that is the least disruptive to the business's operations and value. Executive Succession planning is crucial to the success and continuity of a business (Miller, 1993; Ocasio, 1999; Pitcher, Cherim. & Kisfalvi, 2000), particularly for family businesses, where few survive more than one generation (Birley, 1986; Kets de Vries, 1993).

Nepotism is generally perceived to be the reason why families hand over their businesses to their offspring or close family members (Barach, Gantisky, Carlson. & Doochin, 1988; Beckhard & Dyer. 1983); however, "nepotism may prove a serious problem for the family firm" (Pollak, 1985: 215) and may not be in the interests of the firm's shareholders as a group (Barach et al., 1988). Executive succession planning involves planning for the smooth continuation and success of a business which depends greatly on the availability of competent people. Be it profit or non-profit organization, one of the concerns is there may be no successor to drive it once the leader or key person leaves either by choice or by circumstances. This concern has been repeatedly expressed in the papers by leaders from the private and government sector. It is people, or more

4

aptly, the right people, that make things happen. But the music will stop one day! If the leader, executive or key person does not retire (whether by old age, disability or choice) he will end his time of service when he dies. And when they do, problems often set in. The day after is often filled with chaos and uncertainty.

What is likely to happen to the organization/SME when a key leader is eliminated without succession planning in place? Here are some things to expect. First, there would be either no able successor or where there is, the successor is often either unprepared to handle the heavy responsibilities placed upon them or he/she simply does not have the ability to manage the organization in the way it used to be. Whatever the case may turn out to be, the situation can be dire for the organization. Profit may be lost. Business can become untenable to continue. In the case of the unplanned death of an owner, the remaining co-owners and the heirs may be embroiled in a relationship crisis that threatens to wreck the business.

1.1.2 Firm Performance

Firm performance has been perceived as the integration of three broad dimensions: efficiency, effectiveness and adaptability (Moseng and Bredrup, 1993).According to Bradley and Herbert (1996) objective measures to assess performance include creation of new products according to time and resource budget, reduction of operational failures(Mjos,2002), reduction in organizational costs, increase in overall revenue. improvement of customer service and workforce productivity as well as financial and non-financial measures. The measures of organizational (firm) performance can further be evaluated from various stakeholders (Gu,1994, and Kaplan and Norton,1996).

Pearce and Robinson (2007) asserted that researchers during the last decade sought to understand the reasons behind the superior performance of the world's "best firms'. They said that one of the early and widely accepted frameworks that identify the key factors that best explain superior performance was the use of Mckinsey's 7-s framework. The framework provides a useful visualization of the key components managers must consider in making sure a strategy permeates the day-to-day life of the firm. The Mckinsey framework suggests that managers should focus on the six components to ensure effective execution of strategy. The six components are structure, systems, shared values (culture), skills, style (leadership) and staff. Pearce and Robinson reorganized these six components into four basic elements through which managers can implement strategy. These four components were structure, leadership, culture and performance. In this study institutional factors represent structure, culture and leadership. They further recommended that these factors be managed to fit the strategy if the strategy is to be effectively institutionalized to realize success in performance.

Performance of each firm is in turn determined by the strategy it employs both at the corporate level and in business operation. It is suggested that owner-managers personal values influence the strategies they adopt in operating their businesses and ultimately, the performance of their businesses (Thompson and Strickland, 1986). Garland et al (1989) viewed the owner-manager as the individual responsible for planning in a small firm. They stated that if the individual is not predisposed to planning, then the activity will not take place and personality will play a key role in that predisposition. Researches on strategies used by small firms are inadequate (Robinson and Pearce. 1984). Existing research is mainly on strategies for large firms, only occasionally applied in small firms, suggesting that many do not formally plan or write down their business strategy beyond any immediate or short-term time horizon.

Performance is an essential concept in management research. Managers are judged on the basis of their firm's performance. Good performance influences the continuation of the firm. Much of the research on performance measurement has come from organizational theory and strategic management (Murphy et al., 1996). For instance, Porter (1980) defines good performance as the above-average rate of return sustained over a period of years. Postma and Zwart (2001) argue that in order to measure the multidimensional aspects of performance construct, both objective and subjective measures should be included in the measurement instrument. In this study both objective and subjective measures will be used.

1.1.3 Executive Succession and Firm Performance

Research has shown that many CEOs are reluctant to step down (Boeker, 1992, Ocasio 1994) and that unanticipated and poorly managed succession have a negative impact on shareholder wealth/firm performance (Beatty and Zajac, 1987, Worrell and Davidson, 1987). Because of these

concerns there is an ongoing discussion in the business press urging boards of directors and CEOs to give succession planning top priority (Business Week, 1997

Firm performance is crucial for the survival of any firm and over time provides the test of leadership and executive succession strategy (Schendel and Hofer, 1979). Staw (1986) proposes that organizational performance may be staged at the level of individual, group or organization. The performance of an organization/firm has a correlation with the executive succession.

The impact of executive/top managers on organizational performance has been recognized as a critical issue in strategic management for many years (Hambrick and Mason,1994,Gupta and Govindarajan,1994,Gunz and Jalland,1996) Parnell. Lester and Manefee, (2000) note that various researchers have continuously emphasized the role of top managers in building superior performing organizations. In line with the forgoing discussion this study seeks to assess the relationship between the executive succession and organizational/firm performance. Concerning the question on the relationship between executive succession and performance, the existing literature does not reveal a straightforward answer.

Executive succession planning helps the successor prepare for taking charge, because the skill demands of a CEO are significantly different from those of lower level executives and may vary from firm to firm (Harris and Helfat, 1997), a well planned succession process provides a successor adequate time to acquire those skills and become farmiliar with the firm's task environments before fully taking charge.

Firm performance is an important factor influencing the wealth effect of CEO/executive succession (Kesner and Sebora, 1994).For example Friedman and Singh (1989) reported a negative wealth effect of succession following good performance and a positive wealth effect of succession following a poor performance. According to Zajac (1990) when the incumbent executive/CEO retires as expected and passes the CEO title to the heir apparent, it not only shows that the planned leadership transition has been successfully completed, but also signals to investors the firm's ability to avoid leadership disruption in CEO/Executive succession.

Lastly the existence of a succession plan and heir apparent provides the firm with back up leadership in the event that the incumbent CEO is un expectedly incapacitated (Lorsch and Maclver .1989)

1.1.4 SMEs in the Kenyan Manufacturing Sector

The Manufacturing sector contributes about 14 percent of gross domestic product (GDP) (GOK, 1998). The growth of Kenya's manufacturing sector since independence has been notable from 10 percent in 1964 to 13.6 percent in 1992. The growth in this sector was mainly attributed to rise in output of the Agro Processing Industries, total employment in this sector rose from 239.8 thousand persons in 2003 to 242.0 thousand persons in 2004. Annual growth slowed from an average of 10.5 percent between 1965 and 1980 to 5.2 percent between 1982 and 1989 and 2.8 percent between 1990 and 1997 (00K, 1983-1998). The decline in the performance of the manufacturing industry over the years is due to: deteriorating demand in regional markets; increased competition from imports as a result of liberalization; political uncertainty and loss of donor funding; poor infrastructure and deteriorating security conditions; soaring costs of doing business and inefficient use of public resources (GOK, 2004a).

In 2005 the sector showed signs of recovery. A growth of 2.7 percent in 2004 was recorded compared to 1.4 percent in 2003 (00K, 2005). The recovery is attributed to government imposing legislation to curb restructuring practices that disadvantaged local manufacturers and zero rating excise duty and related taxes. In addition, the African Growth Opportunity Act (AGOA) initiative and the Common Market for Eastern and Southern Africa (COMESA) trading arrangements continued to impact positively on the manufacturing sector. The sector grew by 6.9 percent in 2006 against 5.5 percent in 2005 and grew by 10 percent in 2007(GOK, 2008).

The main components of this sector include food processing such as cereal milling, meat, dairy, sugar, fruits and vegetables: chemicals, beverages, tobacco, textile, paper, metal and electronics. Manufacturing activities are mainly concentrated in the main urban centres of Nairobi, Mombasa, Nakuru, Eldoret and Kisumu due to availability of infrastructure and markets.

1.2 Purpose of the study

Is to establish the theories, issues and research findings relevant to the executive succession in small and medium enterprises with an objective of identifying the knowledge gaps that exist in the literature.

1.3 Justification of the study

Small and Medium enterprises are becoming a very important sector in the Kenyan economy as it contributes 74.2 percent of total employment. Micro and Small enterprises contributes 18.4 percent to GDP, while Medium enterprises contribute 30 percent to GDP in the Kenyan economy (GOK, 2003 and GOK, 2004b). Despite the major role played by SMEs. little research has been done to establish the influence of succession planning on performance of SMEs in Kenya. Therefore, the purpose of this study is to enhance the understanding of the relationship among the above variables.

The study is expected to provide information that the Government can use to come up with policies which will support SMEs raise development funding, maximize the benefits of technology, improve their workforce skills, develop management and leadership, establish and sustain new businesses and improve their performance. The findings of this research will also be useful to organizations/firms that wish to make better strategic decisions, put the right succession plans in place, change their cultures and implement leadership styles which will enable them make profits and become customer focused in a competitive environment. Finally, this study is expected to extend the frontiers of knowledge as scholars find it useful for teaching and as a basis for further research.

CHAPTER TWO

CONCEPTUAL BACKGROUND

2.1 Introduction

This section discusses the theoretical and empirical literature on Executive succession of Small and Medium Enterprises (SMEs). This chapter reviews theories, issues and research findings in executive succession of SMEs on performance.

2.2 SMEs Survival

According to Birley (1986), very few SMEs survive beyond the first generation. It is rather universal and independent of cultural context or economic/business environment (Lank et al., 1994). Research suggests that only 30 percent of SMEs in the United States survive into the second generation of family ownership (Birley, 1986; Kets de Vries, 1993) and approximately 15 percent to 16 percent survive into the third generation (Morris, Williams, Jeffrey, & Avila, 1997).

The average life expectancy of small/ family firms is estimated to be twenty-four years, which is also equivalent to the average tenure of their founders (Beckhard & Dyer, 1983). It is noted that, succession planning is crucial to the success and continuity of a business (Miller, 1993; Ocasio, 1999; Pitcher, Cherim, & Kisfalvi, 2000), particularly for family businesses, where few survive more than one generation (Birley, 1986; Kets de Vries, 1993)

According to Helmich (2009) Large companies tend to have more elaborate training programs and complex succession plans than small firms (SME). From the literature its clear that most family business/SME don't survive beyond the death/retirement of the founders due to the lack of succession planning for top executives This study will therefore focus succession planning/Executive succession in small firms/ SMEs hence filling the knowledge gap that exists Again from the literature review, it is apparent that most of the research was done in the Western World and most researchers have recommended that further research be done in different countries and in different sectors. In addition, a study focusing on the executive succession planning influence of Origin/source of successor, organizational incentives/motivation, coaching/training and leadership on the relationship between succession planning and performance of SMEs appears not to have been done. Little research has been done on SMEs particularly in developing countries such as Kenya. To fill this gap in knowledge, this study attempted to answer this broad question: What is the influence of executive succession planning on performance of Small and Medium enterprises (SMEs) in Kenya?

2.3 Executive Succession Defined

Executive Succession is the process of preparing to hand over control. Specifically, business succession planning is the process of preparing to hand over control of the business to others in a way that is the least disruptive to the business's operations and value.

Succession planning is crucial to the success and continuity of a business (Miller, 1993; Oca-sio, 1999; Pitcher, Cherim, & Kisfalvi, 2000), particularly for family businesses, where few sur-vive more than one generation (Birley, 1986; Kets de Vries, 1993). Nepotism is generally perceived to be the reason why families hand over their businesses to their offspring or close family members (Barach, Gantisky, Carlson, & Doochin, 1988; Beckhard & Dyer, 1983); however, "nepotism may prove a serious problem for the family firm" (Pollak, 1985; 215) and may not be in the interests of the firm's shareholders as a group (Barach et al., 1988).

As a major component of leadership transition, CEO succession is of central importance in strategic management. Research has shown that many CEOs are reluctant to step down (Boeker, 1992; Ocasio, 1994), and that unanticipated and poorly managed successions have a negative impact on shareholder wealth (Beatty and Zajac, 1987; Wor rell and Davidson, 1987). Because of these con cerns, there is an ongoing discussion in the busi ness press urging boards of directors and CEOs to give succession planning top priority (Busi ness Week, 1997). Some firms even demand that their CEOs start preparing a succession plan right after taking office (Wall Street Journal, 1997).

11

UNIVERSITY OF NAROS

While succession planning has been found to be more likely at high-performing firms (Zajac, 1990). its performance impact has received little direct empirical investigation (Kesner and Sebora, 1994). Prior research has primarily focused on the event of succession per se or the firm origin of the successor (i.e., insider vs. outsider) in studying the performance impact of CEO succession (e.g., Beatty and Zajac, 1987; Friedman and Singh, 1989; Lubatkin etal, 1989; Worrell and David son, 1987; Zajac, 1990). A notable exception is a recent study by Davidson, Nemec, and Worrell (2001). In response to Harris and Helfat's (1998) new succession-planning focused explanation that aims to expand their entrenchment argument of CEO plurality (Worrell, Nemec, and Davidson, 1997), these authors provide some indirect evi dence of the performance impact of succession planning by examining investor reactions to CEO plurality announcements.

2.4 Low survival rate of family businesses.

The fact that very few family firms survive beyond the first generation (Birley, 1986) is rather universal and independent of cultural context or economic/business environment (Lank et al., 1994). Research suggests that 30 percent of fam-ily firms in the United States survive into the second generation of family ownership (Birley, 1986; Kets de Vries, 1993) and approximately 15 percent to 16 percent survive into the third (Mor-ris, Williams, Jeffrey, & Avila, 1997). The average life expectancy of family firms is estimated to be twenty-four years, which is also equivalent to the average tenure of their founders (Beckhard & Dyer, 1983). Most major overseas Chinese firms survive only as far as the second generation (Chu & MacMurray, 1993). There is even a popular Chinese saying that the third generation dis-sipates the family's fortune that the first creates and the second helps maintain (Weidenbaum, 1996). Similarly, there is also an English saying that most family businesses go from "clogs to clogs in three generations." Family businesses often succeeded by fami-lies' offspring. Although the need to pass the reins of businesses to professional managers is generally recognized, especially when there is no suitably qualified family member, successors to most family businesses continue to be the families' offspring (Kirby & Lee, 1996). Some-times, this takes place regardless of the ability of these successors to contribute to the businesses (Kets de Vries, 1993).

Family businesses often highly idiosyncratic. Family businesses are highly idiosyncratic (Williamson, 1979). Unlike in other firms, the institu-tionalization of the idiosyncratic knowledge of the business, which is a form of human-specific asset that arises from learning by doing (Klein, 1988; Williamson, 1979, 1981), tends to be lacking in family businesses. Hence, the idiosyncratic knowledge of family businesses is often individ-ual specific rather than firm specific (Castanias & Helfat. 1991, 1992) and. indeed. may be acces-sible only to family members and trusted agents. The profitability of family businesses, therefore, often depends on the extent of idio-syncratic knowledge possessed by the heads of their businesses (Barach et al., 1988: Rosenzweig & Wolpin, 1985). Such knowledge or assets include important personal business contacts and networks (Brud-erl & Preisendorfer, 1998; Nooteboom, 1993b). the ability to garner the cooperation of the firm's workforce, and knowledge about the local con-ditions (Pollack, 1985) and the internal opera-tions of the family business (Nooteboom, 1993a)-all of which may be important for firm performance. For example, "Entrepreneurs often employ a personal network of long standing re-lations with trusted family, colleagues, accoun-tants, customers, local politicians, suppliers or the bank" (Nooteboom, 1993b: 289), and such networks may be an entrepreneur's major asset (Bruderl & Preisendorfer, 1998). Therefore, it is important for a chosen successor to acquire such knowledge through exposure to the idiosyncrasies of the firm (Barach et al., 1988) and through working in all the major departments in the firm, just like other employees (Neubauer & Lank, 1998). Through these processes, a successor also will gain credibility and be accepted by key stakeholders of the family business (Osborne, 1991).

2.5 Succession planning in small firms: a review of literature

Succession planning is increasingly becoming an important issue for both large and small firms due to demographic factors such as the rising number of employees due for retirement and the dwindling number of younger workers stepping in to replace them. This becomes more acute at the senior level. As organisations realise their cutting-edge competitiveness is linked to the talents and enterprise of their employees, what are they doing to ensure that they do not run out of this vital raw material, particularly in the form of leaders and managers? A recent review suggests very little (HRMI, 2004). However, forward-thinking organisations are implementing

succession plans for senior management, which helps create a learning culture for employees at all levels and helps build a development process (Strategic Direction, 2004). Whilst large organisations may have a large internal labour market from which to select successors, this is more problematic in small firms.

Some research has been conducted in succession planning in small firms, particularly in family business firms. Ibrahim et al. (2003) report that the survival rate of family firms is very low compared to non-family firms, and so training family members is vital both to improve their business skills but also, more importantly, to improve generational succession. They identify some of the training issues "unique" to family firms, including the reluctance of the founder to let go, lack of succession planning, the lack of grooming (of offspring) and managing the transition. Wang et al. (2004) note that researchers argue that the most significant difference between family and non-family firms is the way in which executive succession occurs, and particularly the process of intergenerational family business transfer. Wang et al. (2004) provide a conceptual framework identifying the critical factors influencing the succession process within UK family SMEs. Sonfield and Lussier (2004) have also explored the intergenerational differences among family firms, finding that first-generation family businesses do less succession planning than second- and third-generation family firms. Sharma et al. (2003a) have investigated the satisfaction with the succession process in family firms. Succession has two interactive dimensions - satisfaction with the process (the decision-making) and effectiveness of succession (its impact). Sharma et al. (2003a) propose that satisfaction with the process is influenced by five factors including: the propensity of the incumbent to step aside; the successor's willingness to take over: and succession planning, as well as family and role issues.

They found that perceptions varied between incumbents and successors, and that "incumbents were more satisfied with the process and believed more strongly that they were ready to step aside and succession was planned", (2003a, p. 668). However, the misalignment might be due to the fact that "the incumbents may not have communicated their propensity to step aside and may have been planning the succession without consulting or communicating with the successors (2003a, p. 668)". Incumbents indicated that "their satisfaction is influenced by the successors' willingness to take over but not by their own propensity to step aside. Successors ... indicate ... their satisfaction is influenced by the incumbents' propensity to step aside but not their own

willingness to take over". However, both parties agree on the "importance of succession planning". (2003a, p. 668). This research suggests that there are different perceptions between those handing over, and those taking over, family businesses. In addition. Sharma *et al.* (2003b) also investigated succession planning as planned behaviour and found that the propensity of a trusted successor to take over significantly affects the incidence of all succession planning activities. They conclude that succession planning may be the result of push by the successor more than of pull by the incumbent.

Gender is another issue in succession. A recent *Women in Management Review* (2001) noted that, in a study of nearly 130 small companies, both the incidence of planning and the identification of female successors was lower than expected. No company selected a female successor, despite strong existing candidates, whether relatives or internal managers. Daughters were inappropriate for succession, being either "too good" for the workplace or "doing something better", such as teaching or healthcare. Only male relatives were seen as "heirs apparent" in terms of work status and treatment. Female relatives were neither developed nor encouraged as managers, despite acting as mentors and trainers to the male successors. However, not all small businesses are family firms, where there are "natural" (and possibly competing) successors waiting within the "family labour market". Yet, there is very little research exploring succession planning in non-family, and growth-oriented firms

2.6 Executive Training

Armstrong (2006) defines training as a planned and systematic modification of behavior through learning events, programmes and instruction which enables individuals to achieve the levels of knowledge, skill and competence needed to carry out their work effectively.

Bass and Vaughan (1966) defines learning as a relatively permanent change in behavior that occurs as a result of practice or experience. Training is the use of systematic and planned instruction activities to promote learning, it involves the use of formal processes to impart knowledge and help people to acquire the skills necessary for them to perform their jobs satisfactorily.

Reynolds (2004) points out that training has a complementary role to play in accelerating learning, he further points out that for effectiveness, training must be as relevant and realistic as possible. Training must be justified through a training needs assessment whereby critical information must be imparted to the trainee to ensure they meet their responsibilities successfully.

According to Armstrong (2004) training should be systematic in that it is specifically designed, planned and implemented to meet defined needs. It is provided by people who know how to train and the impact of training is carefully evaluated.

Training is composed of four stages, that is: Identification of training needs, planning of the training programmes designing the training course content that satisfy the needs

implementation of the training using experienced & trained trainers, follow up and training evaluation to ensure that it is effective.

2.7 Successor Origin (insider vs. outsider)

As noted, the extent of firm-specific experience of selected executives has been the subject of discussion and research in the management literature. In general, internal hiring is thought to lead to a number of positive outcomes, including reduced costs associated with socialization, turnover, compensation and false positive selection errors (Zajac, 1990) and an increased ability to attract and retain employees (Friedman, 1991). Emphasizing internal hiring also yields potential benefits associated with firm-specific knowledge, because familiarity with products, markets, technologies and standard operating procedures generally accrues with organizational tenure (Gupta, 1984). Thus, all things equal, internal candidates tend to be valued over external candidates. However, certain conditions may make long-term industry or organizational experience dysfunctional. 'Organizational equilibrium theory' (March and Simon, 1958) implies that the longer the tenure of organizational members, the smaller the set of novel or innovative ideas they generate when faced with new situations (Helmich, 1977).

Hambrick and Mason (1984: 200) second this opinion, stating that: 'Executives who have spent their entire careers in one organization can be assumed to have relatively limited perspectives.' In contrast, top managers brought in from outside the organization are thought to have broader perspectives and a penchant for change. Recent empirical evidence supports this conten-tion. Wiersema and Bantel (1992) found that tenure was negatively correlated with strategic change, while Miller (1991) concluded that CEOs with longer tenure were 'stale in the saddle'- they were less likely than their less-tenured counterparts to head organizations whose strat-egies and structure adapt and remain aligned with their environments. Ocasio (1993) has also provided results consistent with these findings. The choice of an internal versus an external CEO candidate is undoubtedly influenced by a firm's desire to achieve desired performance levels.

Given arguments in both the academic literature and popular business press associating insiders with increased commitment to the status quo and outsiders with a penchant for change, poor performance should increase the likelihood that external CEO candidates will be recruited (Schwartz and Menon, 1985). Bringing in an outsider may also have symbolic intent in that it sends a strong signal to both organizational members and external constituents that the organization is serious about change (Friedman and Singh. 1989). The antecedent condition of firm growth may also have an effect on the choice of an outsider vs. an insider. Although some evidence suggests that larger firms more often rely on inside executive talent (Dalton and Kesner, 1983), presuccession firm growth may lead to the opposite result. Helmich (1974) argued that adaptation via succession should bear a manifest relationship with organization growth. He equated organizational growth with organizational dynamism and change, and proposed that outside succession represents an adaptive reponse to growth while internal succession generally represented a nonadaptive response. Growth may also outstrip an organization's ability to develop internal talent, leading to a heightened need to 'raid' executives from competitors (Pfeffer, 1983). To date, there is only limited empirical data with regard to the relationship between inside/outside succession and organiza-tional growth. As discussed by Schuler and Jackson (1987) growth strategies may be more effectively implemented by outsider executives.

A study by the Hay Group, Inc., in conjunction with the Strategic Planning Institute of the University of Michigan, found that growth-oriented companies having more outsiders in leadership positions outperformed growth-ori-ented companies relying more exclusively on insiders (see Schuler and Jackson, 1987). It is unclear, however, to what extent organizations

pursuing growth strategies tend to rely on outsiders rather than insiders. One study (Helmich, 1974), based on a small sample of 29 firms, found a relationship between growth (in terms of number of subsidiaries and board size) and the incidence of 'adaptive' succession patterns. An 'adaptive' firm was defined as a firm which hired at least one outsider in two consecutive CEO succession events. In summary, the above arguments suggest that both firm profitability and growth affect the probability of inside vs. outside CEO hiring

2.8 Functional background experience

Another background characteristic of top managers which has attracted attention in the strategic leadership literature is functional track experience. Although top managers, especially CEOs, are presumed to have a generalist's view (Hambrick and Mason, 1984) these individuals are usually functionally specialized (Gupta, 1984) and bring to the job knowledge, attitudes and skills which are partly shaped by experience in their primary functional area. From the 'resource dependence' perspective (e.g., Pfeffer and Salan-cik, 1978), candidates' functional experience may influence succession decisions to the extent this attribute is considered important for resolving critical organizational contingencies. In a similar vein, authors have proposed that organizational strategy partly determines the types of functional expertise central to a firm's success (e.g., Hitt, Ireland, and Palia, 1982), and thus the relative demand for people with different functional backgrounds. While the upper echelons perspec-tive argues that strategic decisions are partly a consequence of top executives' functional experiences, the resource dependence (Pfeffer and Salancik, 1978) and strategic staffing (e.g., Guthrie and Olian, 1991) perspectives reverse this argument, contending that a firm's strategic context will result in executives having particular types of functional experience being hired. A firm's relative emphasis on R&D will likely influence the functional expertise seen as important to a firm's success. As argued by Wiersema and Bantel, backgrounds in areas such as the sciences or engineering are consonant with progress, invention, and improvement' (1992: 100).

Hambrick, Black. and Fredrickson (1992) discuss the special management requirements imposed by the unique characteristics of high-technology firms. They argue that due to its 'esoteric foundation,' the 'high-technology organization must have substantial technical wherewithal. It seems reasonable to expect the same of the CEO' (1992: 8). In a cross-sectional, survey-based study, they found that firms with relatively high levels of R&D expenditures tended to have CEOs with techni-cal (e.g., R&D) functional experience. We specifically test whether this relationship exists at the time of succession: i.e., are R&D intensive firms more likely to select CEOs having technical (R&D, engineering or manufacturing) experience? Individuals with these backgrounds are more intimately familiar with firms' core operations and technologies (Hayes and Abernathy, 1980) and, using Ham-brick et al.'s (1992) language, may be viewed.

2.9 Education level

Educational background has been discussed by management researchers as indicating executives' knowledge and skill base. The literature has typically equated attained education level with attributes such as cognitive ability, capacity for information processing, tolerance for ambiguity and propensity or receptivity to innovation (Bantel and Jackson, 1989; Guthrie, Grimm, and Smith, 1991; Hambrick and Mason, 1984; Wiersema and Bantel, 1992). For example, Hambrick and Mason (1984: 200) formally proposed that the 'amount, but not the type, of formal education of a management team will be positively associated with innovation.' In a study of the banking industry, Bantel and Jackson (1989) found that more innovative banks were led by top managers possessing relatively high levels of education.

Top managers' education levels have also been empirically linked with the propensity to deviate from the status quo and implement strategic change (Wiersema and Ban-tel, 1992). Investment in R&D by firms has been charac-terized as a strategic decision indicating a firm's propensity and desire for innovation (Baysinger and Hoskisson, 1989; Miller, 1991). In addition, emphasizing the R&D function has been empiri-cally linked with a competitive strategy of innovation (Martell, Carroll, and Gupta. 1992). In discussing the nature of R&D intensive (high-technology) organizations, Hambrick et al. (1992) note that these firms operate in contexts marked by 'high velocity' and 'high uncertainty.' They argue that these contexts require that CEOs be creative, open-minded, risk-taking and tolerant of ambiguity. Given the existing literature equating education level with these types of characteristics (Bantel and Jackson, 1989; Becker, 1970; Guthrie et al., 1991; Hambrick and Mason, 1984; Kimberly and Evanisko, 1981; Wiersema and Bantel, 1992), R&D intensive firms may emphasize and value educational attainment in selecting their organiza-tional leaders. This proposition is consistent with Bantel and Jackson (1989), who argue that more creative/innovative firms will tend to have more highly educated management teams. Pfeffer (1983) also believes that technologically intensive companies are best served by employing individ-uals with advanced training and education. We will test whether this relationship is reflected in CEO succession decisions

CHAPTER THREE: PERFORMANCE MEASUREMENT

3.0 Performance and its measurement

Performance is an essential concept in management research. Managers are judged on their firm's performance. Good performance influences the continuation of the firm. Much of the research on performance measurement has come from a from a strategic management (Murphy et al, 1996). For instance, Porter (1980) defines good performance as the above-average rate of return sustained over a period of years.

For an empirical study, it is necessary to specil how a firm's performance will exactly be measured. Additional problems in analyzing performance differences between groups relate to the measurements of the performance used. A number of studies have highlighted the 'multidimensionality' of business performance and the need to include both traditional financial accounting measures together with non-financial data (Venkatraman and Ramanujam, 1986; Dess and Davies, 1984). Financial indicators are important, but provide only a limited view of a company's total value. Non-financial measures such as the quality of management, customer retention. Research and Development (R&D) and innovation. are also indicators of internal operating performance and achievement. Organizational performance is enhanced when there is a good 'fit' between management style and various contextual factors (Khandwalla, 1977).

Measuring performance in new small ventures is subject to a variety of problems (Lentz 1981, Kanter and Brinkerhoff 1981, Tsai, MacMillan, and Low 1991). Traditional accounting measures such as net profits or return on investment are questionable since some new ventures take many years to reach profitability (Biggadike 1979, Tsai, MacMillan, and Low 1991). Market share is not often relevant to small ventures. Survival is an incomplete measure since it does not evaluate performance differences among such firms (Tsai, MacMillan, and Low 1991). Tsai, MacMillan, and Low (1991) and Miller and Adams (1988) suggested the use of multiple measures to compensate for weaknesses in each of the performance measures individually. Thus, the multiple measures are: average annual growth of full time employees since the firm was founded, growth in sales revenue during the last financial year, growth in profits over the last fiscal year; and profitability relative to competitors. Venkatraman and Ramanujam (1986) have pointed out that

firm Performance is a multidimensional construct. They proposed three general levels of firm Performance. The three general levels of firm performance are, briefly discussed below.

Financial performance is at the core of the organizational effectiveness domain. Such performance measures are considered necessary. but not sufficient to define overall effectiveness (Murphy et al., 1996). Accounting-based standards such as return on assets (ROA), return on sales (ROS) and return on equity (ROE) measure financial success (Parker, 2000). These indicators tap current profitability.

Business performance measures market-related items such as market share, growth, diversification, and product development (Gray, 1997). There appears to be two dimensions here: a) those indicators related to growth/share in existing business such as sales growth and e' share and those indicators related to the future positioning of the firm including new product development and diversification. Organizational effectiveness measures are closely related to stakeholders other than shareholders. Examples of such measures are employee satisfaction, quality and social responsibility. The indicators related to quality are product quality, employee satisfaction and overall quality and those indicators related to social responsibility.

Although firm performance plays a key role in strategic research, there is a considerable debate on the appropriateness of various approaches to the concept utilization and measurement of organizational performance. The complexity of performance is perhaps the major factor contributing to the debate (Beal, 2000). Despite such debate there is general agreement among organization scholars that objective measures of performance are preferable to subjective measures based on manager perceptions (Beal, 2000).

The correct_performance measures might be influenced by the size of the firm and the ambition of the_management or entrepreneur. There is evidence in the literature that many SMEs establish businesses for reasons other than wealth creation (Boyd and Gumpert, 1987, and Peacock, 1990). The entrepreneur often starts a business with the declared intention of becoming independent and (then) maintains independence by keeping operational control (Gray, 1997). This is supported by

firm Performance is a multidimensional construct. They proposed three general levels of firm Performance. The three general levels of firm performance are, briefly discussed below.

Financial performance is at the core of the organizational effectiveness domain. Such performance measures are considered necessary, but not sufficient to define overall effectiveness (Murphy et al., 1996). Accounting-based standards such as return on assets (ROA), return on sales (ROS) and return on equity (ROE) measure financial success (Parker, 2000). These indicators tap current profitability.

Business performance measures market-related items such as market share, growth, diversification, and product development (Gray, 1997). There appears to be two dimensions here: a) those indicators related to growth/share in existing business such as sales growth and e' share and those indicators related to the future positioning of the firm including new product development and diversification. Organizational effectiveness measures are closely related to stakeholders other than shareholders. Examples of such measures are employee satisfaction, quality and social responsibility. The indicators related to quality are product quality, employee satisfaction and overall quality and those indicators related to social responsibility.

Although firm performance plays a key role in strategic research, there is a considerable debate on the appropriateness of various approaches to the concept utilization and measurement of organizational performance. The complexity of performance is perhaps the major factor contributing to the debate (Beal, 2000). Despite such debate there is general agreement among organization scholars that objective measures of performance are preferable to subjective measures based on manager perceptions (Beal, 2000).

The correct_performance measures might be influenced by the size of the firm and the ambition of the_management or entrepreneur. There is evidence in the literature that many SMEs establish businesses for reasons other than wealth creation (Boyd and Gumpert, 1987, and Peacock, 1990). The entrepreneur often starts a business with the declared intention of becoming independent and (then) maintains independence by keeping operational control (Gray, 1997). This is supported by

22

study is perspective is perpetuated/ survival, the second most important objective is independence, and Growth comes in third place (Meijaard et al., 2002).

Measures of profitability (cash flow), therefore, may not be the first objective of the entrepreneur and therefore not measure success (defined as achieving the objectives) adequately. Moreover on the one hand, sometimes in SMEs subjective goals can be considered more important than objective measures of performance, while, on the other hand, a certain level of profitability is required to remain independent and/or for the continuation of the firm. As a result, several researchers (Postma and Zwart, 2001) argue that in order to measure the multidimensional of the performance construct, both objective and subjective measures should be included in the measurement instrument. In this study both objective and subjective measures were used.

3.1 Organizational Strategy

Many researchers have defined strategy differently. For instance, Mintzberg and Quinn (1996) define strategy as the pattern or plan that integrates an organization's major goals, policies, and action sequences into a cohesive whole. A well-formulated strategy helps to marshal and allocate an organization's resources into a unique and viable posture based on its relative internal competencies and shortcomings, anticipated changes in the environment and contingent moves by intelligent opponents.

Thompson and Strickland (2003) defined strategy as the pattern of organizational moves and managerial approaches used to achieve organizational objectives and to pursue the organization's mission. Porter (1996) asserted that the essence of strategy is choosing to perform activities differently than rivals do. While, D'Aveni (1994) takes the view that strategy is not only the creation of advantage but also the creative destruction of the opponent's advantage. Brown and Eisenhardt (1998) define strategy as the creation of a relentless flow of competitive advantages that, taken together, form a semi-coherent strategic direction.

The five P's (plan, pattern, position, perspective, and ploy) serve as a key aspect of Mintzberg et al's (1998) framework for analyzing different schools of thought about strategy. They explained

the 5 P's as follows: plan - a direction. a guide, or course of action into the future, pattern -- a set of behaviors over time. for example a company that perpetually markets the most expensive products position - selling particular products in particular markets, perspective - an organization's fundamental way of doing things, for instance. the McDonald's way, ploy - a specific maneuver intended to outwit a competitor.

Zahra (1993) noted that strategy offers a framework within which the company defines possible means for achieving goals. Much of the literature has emphasized the benefits of planning for the company's performance. Yet, research conducted by Pearce and Robinson (1984), and supported by Sexton & Van Aucken (1985), concluded that small and medium sized enterprises (SMEs) barely plan their strategies because of their lack of resources, even when their need for strategic decision making increases dramatically after reaching some initial market success.

Porter's (1998) well known five forces model determines the state of competition in an industry. The author proposes three generic strategies that can be pursued by almost any firm: cost leadership, differentiation and focus. A cost leadership strategy indicates that fit-ms pursue economies of scale which allows them to be a low cost producer and to sell at a lower price than the competitors. The second strategy, differentiation, means that the firm tries to offer a unique product or service to customers by being innovative, which allows the firm to charge a premium price. The focus or niche strategy applies either to cost leadership or differentiation but concentrates on a specific market, group of customers, product or service.

Miles and Snow (1978) proposed that firms in general develop relatively stable patterns of strategic behavior in order to accomplish a good alignment with perceived environmental conditions. These authors proposed four strategic types as follows: defenders, prospectors, analyzers, and reactors. Defenders are organizations which have narrow product-market domains. Top managers in the organization are highly expert in their fields but do not search for new opportunities. As a result of this narrow focus, these organizations seldom do major adjustments in their technology, structure, or methods of operation, instead they devote primary attention to improving efficiency in their operations.

24

Prospectors are organizations which are continuously in search for new market opportunities and they regularly experiment with potential responses to emerging environmental trends; they are creators of change and uncertainty to which their competitors must respond. They have strong concern for product and market innovation, and usually these organizations are not efficient. Analyzers are organizations that operate in two types of product-market domains, one in stable, and the other in a changing environment. In stable environment, these organizations operate routinely and efficiently through use of formalized structures and processes. In turbulent environment, top managers watch their competitors for new ideas and adopt those which appear to be the most promising. Reactors are organizations in which top managers frequently perceive change and uncertainty occurring in their organizational environments but are unable to respond effectively. They also lack a consistent strategy-structure relationship, it seldom makes adjustment of any sort until forced to do so by environmental pressures (Miles and Snow, 1978).

Gimenez et al (downloaded 25/1/03) adopted Miles and Snow's (1978) typology in their study and observed that analyzer strategy was mostly employed appearing in 44 percent of the firms. In second place came prospector strategy with 22.9 percent followed by reactors (18.3 percent) and defenders (14.7 percent). These findings gave additional evidence of the four types of generic strategies. Hence, this model was chosen for this study because it has been used successfully in previous studies. From the above definition we can say strategy is the roadmap which helps organizations to have focus in meeting customer's requirements and being competitive in the market place.

3.2 Strategy and Performance

Concerning the relationship between strategy and performance, the existing literature does not reveal a straightforward answer. Some of the previous studies have found a positive link (Hofer, 1976: Armstrong, 1982; Bracker & Pearson, 1986; Shrader & Schwenk, 1993) and some others a negative one (Shrader, Taylor & Dalton, 1984; Orpen, 1985). Although. multiform methodologies have been utilized, for instance, Hofer (1976) did not compare findings across studies and he could only suggest a positive relationship between formal planning and the content of plans. Pearce and Robinson (1984) argued that formal strategic planning has a linkage

with pee in large firms than in small firms. Similarly, Schwenk and Shrader (1993) analyzed fourteen studies on formal strategic planning and performance in small firms and found a linkage They further recommended the use of strategic planning in all firms, regardless of size. According to Sinha (1990) there is a link between planning and performance but he stressed that the quality of planning was critical to the relationship.

Shrader and Schwenk (1993) also encountered a positive link. However, these authors noted the incomparable planning scales and performance measurements used in different studies and about the non-objective measurements, based on the manager's point of view rather than on objective economic criteria. Furthermore, Orpen (1985) criticized the arbitrary use of "formal planning" among different studies, which measure the engagement in strategic planning by asking the owner/manager, who frequently gave a personal inaccurate opinion. Instead. Orpen (1985) based the measurement on the time spent by small firms' managers in long range planning but, as he found out, the quality of the plans appeared to be actually important. The high-performing firms were found to plan a wider range of functions and activities than the low performing ones.

Gibcus and Kemp (2003) carried out a research on strategy and small firm performance and found a positive relationship. In their research they used Porter's typology to measure the strategy and they suggested further research be done using Miles and Snow's typology and compare the results. Most of the studies were based on large firms and this study focused on SMEs in Kenya. Miles and Snow definition was adopted in this study.

3.3 Organizational Culture

Johnson and Scholes (1984) defined corporate culture as being the deeper level of basic values, assumptions and beliefs that are shared by members of an organization'. These values, assumptions, attitudes and beliefs are reflected within an organizational culture. In fact, they are manifested in many ways such as the rites, rituals and routines that take place within an organization, the language used the stories, legends and myths that are told and re-told, the symbols, logos and artifacts that are found throughout the company.

26

Therefore, an organizational culture is considered to be a set of collective norms that govern the behavior of people within the company. An organizational culture is characterized by members' shared ability to understand specific concepts within the organization (Karathanos, 1998). The key feature is that culture is taught to new members as the correct way to behave, thus perpetuating organizational survival and growth (Maull et al., 2001). Pokharyal (2007) posits that culture and traditions need to be integrated with technology so that unique development strategies suitable to the region are formulated. He further suggested that Africa must inculcate national and regional pride on the basis of ethics: duty and morality among workers, managers, professionals entrepreneurs and above all in politicians, for sustainable development of sub Saharan Africa. The tradition may play a big role in improvement of performance of SMEs but this study focused on organizational culture.

Hofstede (1980) identified national and regional cultural groupings that affect the behavior of organizations. He identified four dimensions of culture in his study namely power distance which he described as relating to the degree of equality/inequality between people in a particular society; individualism collectivism. This dimension focuses on the degree to which a society reinforces individual or collective achievements and interpersonal relationships; certainty/uncertainty avoidance. This dimension concerns the level of acceptance of uncertainty and ambiguity within a society; and masculinity versus femininity. This dimension pertains to the degree to which societies reinforce, or do not reinforce, the traditional masculine work role model of male achievement, control and power.

Hanison (1972) suggested four main types of organizational culture. These are: power, role, task and person. Handy (1978) reworked Harrison's ideas and described the four dimensions of culture using single pictograms and making reference to Greek mythology.

This simple way of representation has made scholars, students and practitioners understand how organizations work. Power culture is characterized by a single source of power from which rays of influence spread throughout the organization. Role culture is characterized by bureaucracy, and its strength lies in its functions or specialists, which are coordinated and controlled by senior

27

executives. Rules, procedures and job descriptions dominate the internal environment. Task culture is characterized by accomplishing the job in hand by availing resources to make the project successful. The tasks are based on having experts rather than position or charisma to perform the job. Person culture is characterized by a group of people who come together to champion their own interests rather than on an individual basis.

Mahinda (2002) did a research on the relationship between Organizational Culture and Human Resource Practice in the Kenya manufacturing industry and found task culture to be dominant, followed by role culture and thirdly person culture but noted that none practiced power culture. For many years, especially during the last two decades, corporate culture has been acknowledged as an important component of organizational success (Gore Jr. 1999; Corbett and Rastrick, 2000; Lim 1995). In particular, "corporate" or "organizational culture" was used to explain the economic successes of Japanese over American firms, through the development of a highly motivated workforce, committed to a common set of core values, beliefs and assumptions of Denison, 1984; Furnham and Gunter, 1993). Hampden- Turner (1990) suggested that the most significant functions of culture include: conflict reduction, co-ordination and control of organization. Likewise, Sathe (1985a) argued that an organization's culture can also be a liability if shared beliefs, values and assumptions can interfere with the needs of the business. Culture, therefore, seems to play a central role in binding together the elements of the organizational climate. Harrison definition was adopted in the study.

3.4 Organizational Culture and performance

A lot of studies in the 1980s were skeptical about the culture-performance link. In particular, concern was raised about the theoretical validity and practical utility of such claims (Carroll: 1983, Saffold: 1988, Soeters: 1986). Several researchers, such as Kotter and Heskett (1992) have concluded that corporate culture may hurt or help a firm's performance. For example, in Fortune's all star ranking, General Electric earned the highest honor in 1998 since it has spent years developing a corporate culture in which executives have the autonomy to swoop in and take advantage of sudden shins in markets (Kahn, 1998). A strong organizational culture enables the smooth flow of information and nurtures harmony among its members (Karathanos, 1998).

Improvements in work culture and internal communication thus improves customer's satisfaction (internal and external), which is essential for market growth and profitability in the long term (Lakhe and Mohanty, 1994).

In a study undertaken by Sluti et al. (1995), it was shown that a strong corporate culture could improve quality. and operational and business performance. Organizational culture influences people's actions and behaviors. It also alters their actions in the perceptions of all aspects of their work including quality (Reeves and Bednar. 1994). Findings by Klein et al. (1995), demonstrated that culture has a direct impact on service quality. Peters and Waterman (1982) identified in their Search of Excellence work 36 U.S. companies that had displayed excellent performance between 1961 and 1980; several performance measures were used in their studies. Denison (1984) al-so conducted an extensive quantitative study on organizational culture and economic performance based-on 34 countries across 25 industries and the results were positive.

Hansen and Wernerfelt (1989) studied 60 firms representing 300 businesses and found that there was a link between organizational culture and performance. Brown (1998) suggested that culture can be seen as both the means to effective organizational performance through the medium of strategy, and a potential barrier inhibiting required strategic realignment which can adversely affect strategy implementation. He further suggested that high economic performance is correlated with a strategically appropriate culture. Similarly, Kotter and Hesket (1992), Deal and Kennedy (1982) and Denison (1990) also supported Brown's sentiments. Collins and Porrat (1994) found that companies that enjoy enduring success have core values and a core purpose that remain fixed while their business strategies and practices endlessly adapt to a changing world. Bernard (1995) examined the relationship between organizational culture and organizational performance and found no relationship. However, he suggested that the influence of other variables such as organizational structure, leadership need to be studied.

Mahinda (2002) recommended that further research was required to determine the link between organizational culture. HR practices and performance. Therefore, in this research we investigated the relationship between organizational culture and performance.

3.5 Organizational Leadership

The research on leadership has drawn great attention from scholars in various fields in recent Years. Yukl (1989) noted that the study of leadership has been an important and central part of the literature of management and organizational behavior for several ". As a result, researchers have come up with various definitions of leadership, but we shall look at only a few.

According to House et al (1999), leadership is the ability of an individual to influence, motivate and enable others to contribute toward the effectiveness and success of the organization. Sleeth and Johnston (1996), in addition, stated that the actions that link people and tasks to accomplish work is what leadership is all about, while Aosa (1998) asserted that leadership is the ability to influence others to strive towards achieving organizational objectives by mobilizing people and showing them the way forward.

Allen and Kraft (1987) found that the definition of successful leadership is the ability to bring out sustained culture change." He further said that a leader has a crucial role in setting the vision that the organization is going to move towards and has the responsibility for allocating asks, duties, structuring the organization and distributing materials and financial resources.

A comparatively new leadership paradigm was proposed in the late 1 970s (Bums, 1978) and was further developed in the 1980s (e.g., Bass, 1985). This is the transactional-transformational model of leadership. According to Bums, transactional leadership involves leader-subordinate exchange relations in which the subordinate receives some reward related to lower -order needs in return for compliance with the leaders expectations (Doherty and Danylchuk, 1996). On the other hand, it is believed that transformational leaders will motivate subordinates to pursue higher-order goals by transforming commitment to higher ideals and values instead of selfinterests in order to benefit the organization (Doherty and Danylchuk, 1996; Sourcie, 1994; Yukl. 1989).

Bass (1985) elaborated the transactional-transformational model on the basis of Bums' earlier efforts (1978). Bass viewed transformational leadership from the perspective of leaders' influence on their subordinates. Subordinates, influenced by transformational leaders, are

motivated to do more than what they are originally expected to do (Yukl. 1989). Bass argued that transactional leadership and transformational leadership are two "distinct dimension rather than Opposite ends of one continuum" (Doherty and Danylchuk. 1996) - they are distinct but closely related parts of leadership (Yukl. 1989; Weese, 1994).

In addition, Bass pointed out that transformational leadership is the augmentation and extension of transactional leadership. They state that: 'all leaders are transactional, to some extent, exchanging rewards for performance, but some leaders are also transformational, going beyond simple leader-subordinate exchange relations" (Doherty and Danychuk, 1996). According to Doherty and Danyichuk (1996), Bass's argument was supported both empirically and theoretically by other researchers studies.

Armstrong (2001) laid out four main characteristics of transformational leadership when he discussed the transformational leadership of sports teams' coaches, emphasizing: ethical behavior, sharing a vision and goals, improving performance through charismatic leadership, and leading by example. This shows a simplified version of the components of transformational leadership provided by Bass (1985), which also has four elements - intellectual stimulation, individual consideration, inspirational leadership, and idealized influence (Doherty and Danylchuk, 1996; Weese, 1994).

First. intellectual stimulation refers to a leader's capability to stimulate his or her followers to be more curious and creative in thinking and problem solving (Doherty and Danyichuk, 1996; Weese, 1994). Second, individualized consideration involves relationships between leaders and followers on two dimensions: developmental orientation and individual orientation. Third, inspirational leadership refers to the idea that transformational leaders inspire and encourage subordinates to create greater emotional attachments to leaders and greater identification with leaders' visions of organizational goals. The last element is the idealized influence. This component is closely related with charisma. They also 4) pointed out that idealized influence is the behavioral counterpart to charisma and this element refers to the fact that the charismatic traits of a leader will promote his or her followers' commitment in order to tap their full potential. Bass (1985) noted that transactional leadership behavior is described by continent reward, management-by-exception (active) and management-by-exception (passive). He also commented that effective leaders use a combination of both types of leadership style (transformational and transactional leadership styles). This study sought to establish which leadership style is employed by Kenyan SMEs. Bass definition was adopted in the study.

3.6 Leadership and Performance

Results from several studies attempting to clarify the effect of top-level leadership on economic aspects of organizational performance include the following: Barling, Weber and Kelloway (1996) noted that Leadership training was found to result in significant effects on subordinates perception of leaders' transformational leadership, subordinates own organizational commitment, and improved financial performance. Hart and Quinn (1993) also posits that CEOs with high "behavioral complexity" (the ability to play multiple, competing roles) produce the best firm performance, particularly with respect to business performance (growth and innovation) and organizational (stakeholder) effectiveness. While, Howell and Avolio, (1993) said that Leadership measures are associated with personality characteristics (e.g. internal locus of controll) and significantly and positively predict business-unit performance. Executive leadership was found to explain as much as 45 percent of an organization's performance (Day Lord, 1988).

Darling and Thomas (1999) asserted that there are commonalties in leadership style or strategy distinguish very successful firms from less successful firms. They believe that leadership is only one of several variables that affect the performance of a firm. Also Fiedler (1996) noted that leader's performance is contingent on the leader's style, abilities, and background and on the control and influence of the situation. Thus Kirkpatrick and Locke (1996) empirically supported the opinion of Fiedler that leadership characteristics are correlated with firm success. Peter and Waterman (1982) asserted that the success of a leader is determined by the manager's ability to deal with people effectively and meaningfully. Pinar et al in their study on Organizational performance and Leadership "an empirical study of small Turkish Firms" noted that there is a

positive relationship between Leadership and Performance but reiterated that the scale needs to be improved and further research be done in other countries. It appears that leadership plays a major role in performance of SMEs and this was tested in this study.

O'Regan and Ghobadian (2004) did a research on "Leadership and Strategy: Making it Happen" and their study objective was to answer what is the real link between leadership, strategy and performance of SMEs. In their findings they noted that there was a positive relationship with performance. Ireland and Hitt (1999) pointed out that the literature suggests the formulation and deployment of strategic actions by effective leaders result in strategic competitiveness and above average performance. Berkeley (1988) noted that empirical research supports the preposition that leadership and strategy are positively related to performance. Therefore, we expect that performance of SMEs will do well when strong leadership is aligned with the Strategy.

CHAPTER FOUR: SUMMARY OF EMPIRICAL LITERATURE

4.0 Summary of Empirical Literature Review and Research Gaps

A summary of the empirical literature review showing research findings of various studies and Gaps in knowledge is presented in Table 2.

Table 2: A Summary Review of the Empirical Literature

Researcher(s)	Focus	Findings	Comments and Gaps
Wei Shen and Albert A. Cannela,JR University of Florida Warrington College of Business – USA 2002	Relationship between CEO succession planning and Shareholder wealth (performance)	Positive Relationship	CEO succession planning increase shareholder wealth (Performance). He recommended further research on the effects of culture and strategy.
Donald L. Helmich, Univesrity of Sandiego, California USA (1977) Academy of Management	Relationship between Executive Succession and Performance in the Corporate Organization	Positive Relationship	Succession plans in large firms are elaborate but not in small firms (SME).).He recommended further research on SMEs for comparison purposes.
Deepak K. Data and James P. Guthrie Strategic Management Journal	Executive succession: Organizational antecedents of CEO	Positive relationship	There is strong association betwee poor performance and propensity for firms to select outside

1994 University of Kansas USA	characteristics		executives as CEOs
Kansas USA			
Khaeang Lee.Guan Hua Lim,Wei Shi Lim National University of Singapore 2003	Family business Succession: Appropriation Risk and Choice of successor	Positive relationship	Appointment of family members a Executive successors to family firms are not necessarily evidence of nepotism but rational response by families. Family businesses are highly idiosyncratic in general
Daily and Dollinger (1992)	Relationship between family owned and managed firm with performance	Positive relationship (in 104 small manufacturing firms)	Professionally managed firm will follow more aggressively growth oriented strategies than family owned and managed firm
Chaganti and Schneer (1994)	Relationship between firm performance and owner's mode of entry	Positive relationship (sample of 345 SMEs)	Performance is dependent on the owner's mode of entry, with inherited(family) business having average whereas start up having higher performance
Goldberg (1996)	Successor effectiveness and incumbents ment- oring relationship	Positive relationship (sample of 63 SMEs)	Effective successors had significantly better relationship with their predecessors

INTERSITY OF MAN 31

.

uthrie and Datta 997)	CEO characteristics/selection decisions and performance	Positive relationship Sample of 214 SMEs	Pre-succession performance(profits) are associated with planned successions and smooth intergenerational relationships
orris et al (1997)	Relationship between succession planning and firm performance	Positive relationship Sample of 209 SMEs	Succession planning with proper successor preparations leads to high performance. He recommended further research to establish the relationship of organizational culture and strategy
ijac (1990)	Relationship between Successor origin and performance	Positive relationship	Insider successor leads to a higher performance - with good previous performance But negative with poor performing previous results
ibcus & Kemp 003) Research done in etherlands)	Relationship between strategy and performance of small firms	Positive relationship	They used Porter typology but suggests research be done using Miles & Snow typology
lsen, Gough & okor (1997) Research done in ussia Moscow)	Relationship between planning, culture and performance	No relationship	Suggests that further research be done on the relationship between planning, culture and performance
feijaard , Brand and	Relationship between	Positive	They suggested that further studies

Mosselman (2005)	structure and	relationship	be done on the relationship
(Research done in Netherlands) Bernard (1995) (Research done in Singapore)	performance of small firms. Relationship between organizational culture and perform	and more complex than commonly assumed Found no relationship	between structure and performed He suggests that influences variables such as organizat structure and leadership ne studied.
Mahinda (2002) (Research done in Kenya)	Relationship between organizational culture & human resource practices in the Kenyan manufacturing industry	She noted that there was a link between organizational culture and HR practices	She suggests that research done to determine the link organizational culture, HR practices and performance.
Joniron & Kalika (2004) (Research done in France)	Researched on the effect of alignment of IT with strategy and organizational structure on performance of SMES	Positive relationship	Research was based on manufacturing industries, communication, etc. sugge studies be done on one sec service or manufacturing s
Covin and Slevin (1989) (Research done in USA)	Relationship among strategic posture, Environmental hostility, Organizational Structure, competitive tactics and Financial performance of small firms.	Found that the independent variable did not explain the variance in performance.	They suggested that other organizational context vari organizational culture and structure be studied.

Jennings & Seaman	Relationship among	Positive	They suggested further research in
(1994)	adaptation-strategy-	relationship	different industry setting be done
(Research done in	structure and firm		on the relationship among strategy,
U.S.A	performance.		structure and performance.
Bates. Amundson,	Relationship between	Significant	
Schroeder and Morris	Manufacturing strategy	relationship	Effect of the relationship between
(1995) (Research	and organizational		manufacturing strategy and culture
done in U.S.A)	culture		on performance was not addressed.

From the literature review it is noted that the moderating effect of organizational culture and strategy on the relationship between executive succession and firm performance have not been studied, particularly in the African context.

CHAPTER FIVE: FAMILY BUSINESS THEORIES

5.0 Family business theories - emphasis on succession

Family businesses are reckoned as one of the engines of the post-industrial growth process since they are credited for nurturing across generations entrepreneurial talent. a sense of loyalty to business success, long-term strategic commitment. and corporate independence (Poutziouris, 2001). Studies of this type of business attract an unusually diverse group of researchers and practitioners. However, in contrast to the proliferation of the family business organisation, the family business sector is characterized by alarmingly deteriorating "survival rates". Researchers confirm that only about one third of family businesses survive the transition from the founders (first generation) to the second generation of owner-management. Moreover, of those who do that, only about one third tend to survive the transition from second to third (and beyond) generation of ownership (Poutziouris, 2000; Wang et al., 2000: Ibrahim et al., 2001a). Hence effective succession within family business receives broad attention in the academia.

Family firms have been an integral part of the British economy for centuries. Firms are generally reluctant to adopt the corporate form because owners are unwilling to hand over the administration of at least part of enterprises to non-family. salaried managers. Despite great changes in British economy since the end of the Second World War, family business continues to play an important role, though its relative significance is certainly diminishing (Payne, 1984). Researchers observe that in large companies, family ownership is no more the central concern. In contrast, in smaller firms, ownership control is still a key characteristic (Donckels and Frohlick, 1991). Since the Department of Trade and Industry (DTI) (2003) and Brooksbank (2000) report that over 99 per cent of the UK businesses are small- and medium-sized, how to facilitate these firms – the great majority of which are family operated. managed and/or controlled – in order to survive and achieve sustainable growth, becomes a major topic for researchers and practitioners.

Family business literature indicates that succession can be viewed as a process (Sharma et al., 2003b; Dyck et al., 2002) with specific pre-arrival and post-arrival phases (Gordon and Rosen, 1981). Handler (1994) suggests that succession can be categorised into distinct stages based on the functions and roles played by the incumbents and their offspring. Stavrou and Swiercz (1998)

propose a three-level model that charts the succession process. The first level represents an offspring's pre-entry stage where successor(s) can learn from the incumbent about business operations. The second is an entry stage where integrating the offspring into the business operations is the main theme. The final level involves the potential successor's promotion to a managerial position. Studies indicate that the business requirements at different stages tend to be diverse and the strategies to handle these needs vary (Stavrou and Swiercz. 1998; Stavrou, 1999).

Not only is succession as a process studied in the academia, but also the effectiveness of this strategic procedure receives significant attention (Handler, 1994). The effectiveness of succession is not limited to whether a managing director/CEO/leader has been designated, but includes the ongoing health of a firm quality of life, and family dynamics. Research in relevant areas indicates that strategically many critical factors are related to the effective succession, such as succession planning (Ibrahim et al., 2001a; Gersick et al., 1997; Kets de Vries, 1993), offspring grooming (Ibrahim et al., 2001b; Danco, 1997), inter-generational relationships (Handler, 1992; Seymour, 1993; Kets de Vries, 1993), and remuneration of managers (Aronoff and Ward, 1997). The following sections, briefly reviews the literature that focuses on these key succession issues.

5.1 Succession planning in family business

According to Sharma et al. (2001), succession planning is emphasised in family business arena for two reasons. First, activities relevant to succession planning are part of the succession process; second, succession planning is reckoned as a means to improve the success rate of ownership transition. Davis (1997) argues that succession planning has three main objectives:to efficiently and fairly distribute assets from older to younger generations; to pass control of the business in a way that will ensure effective business leadership; and to maintain and promote family harmony. Although remarkable effort has been invested in family businesses towards meeting these three simple objectives, the effort does not normally lead to an effective succession but agony, confusion, and paralysis (Davis, 1997).

The existing literature, such as Sharma et al. (2001) and Morris et al. (1997), suggests that well developed succession plans can increase the likelihood of co-operation among stakeholders in businesses, therefore enhancing the chance of a smooth and effective succession. However, converse to the significant concern on planning, business ownersand managers rarely outl ine their future succession (Sharma et al., 2000, 1996; Astrachan and Kolenko, 1994). According to Lansberg (1988), most stakeholders in family businesses are psychologically ambivalent toward succession planning. Company founders encounter psychological deterrents to succession planning as it may imply a letting go of power. Family members avoid planning, worrying about the subsequent loss of identity, family harmony, and privacy. Senior managers, having worked along with incumbents long-term, are reluctant to transfer from a personal relationship with the incumbent to a more formal one with the successor (see also Sharma et al., 1996, 2000; Kets de Vries, 1993). Successors, on the other hand, have to prepare themselves to handle residual conflicts.

The absence of a succession plan can cause serious management problems, even leading to a business failure (File and Prince, 1996). Ward's study (1987) on strategic planning and business transfers offers interesting statistics about Fortune 500 companies: Since 1955, only 188 companies have kept their status on this list as independent concerns. More than 60 per cent have been sold or acquired or have watched their sales decline significantly in the past thirty years

Correspondingly, it is revealed that, from 1924 to 1984. 80 per cent of 200 successful family owned manufacturing firms no longer exist and only 13 per cent are still owned by the same family as in 1924 (Ward, 1987; Handler, 1994). The reasons for the demise of these family businesses are many. However, Ward (1987) indicates that inability to plan strategically for the business future is a major cause. In line with Ward (1987), Shulman (1991) advocates that family businesses should start thinking about transferring ownership and managerial responsibility five-20 years in advance, while Dyck et al. (2002) and Davis (1992) all express similar sentiments.

5.2 Successor development

Successors are an important stakeholder group in the succession process. In the absence of a successor who is managerially and physically capable of taking over the ownership, succession within the family will rarely occur. Thus, successor grooming comes under the microscope of researchers and practitioners (Wang and Poutziouris, 2003; Ibrahim et al., 2001b). Fiegener et al. (1994) compare successor development in family and non-family businesses and conclude that family firms favour more personal, direct, relationship-centred approaches to successor development, while non-family businesses rely more on formalised, detached, task-centred approaches. Lansberg (1997) suggests that to be effective mentors, seniors must understand the differences between parenting and mentoring. The key to an effective succession is to find an optimal blend of well-timed parenting and mentoring. In the whole succession process, to achieve an effective mentoring, seniors should negotiate the mentoring process with juniors from the very beginning, specifying jobs and competencies that need to be mastered at each stage. Meanwhile, juniors should be assigned real jobs that generate reliable performance data, leading to the final gain in authority. Lansberg and Astrachan (1994) argue that successor training is mediated by the family's commitment to the business and the quality of the relationship between owner-manager and successor. They conclude that the family's commitment to the business is positively associated with the degree of successor training, and that the quality of the relationship between owner-manager and successor is positively associated with the extent of successor training. Goldberg's (1996) study further confirms that business effectiveness is related to successor grooming by providing evidence that effective successors[1] had more years of experience with the business than that of the less effective group.

5.3 Inter-generational relationships

The inter-generational relationship is critical to business development since successors in family businesses are normally trained in a personalised way (Wang and Poutziouris, 2003; Fiegener et al., 1994). Fox et al. (1996) indicate that the nature of family relationships during the transition stage is related to a successful succession process and suggest the need to "initiate the constructive dialogue between incumbent and successor". A similar conclusion has been reached by Wang and Poutziouris (2003) and Seymour (1993) who suggest that respect. understanding,

and complementary behaviour between the two generations are critical to an effective succession.

Kets de Vries (1993) identifies a number of psychological and emotional barriers encountered by family people in the succession process, which are similar to Lansberg's (1988) findings. For example, parents do not want to let go of power and may even be jealous of their children due to their own physical limitations. Children may worry about the potential conflicts arisen within businesses because of their parents' absence. According to Sharma et al. (2000), initiating the succession process will drive incumbents to confront their managerial mortality and significant life style change. Consequently, many incumbents are reluctant to step aside and may become the "greatest single barrier to succession" (Rubenson and Gupta, 1996, p. 29). Under this circumstance, cohesive inter-generational relationship can greatly mitigate incumbent's psychological deterrent and facilitate a smooth succession. Sonnenfeld and Spence (1989) recognise four departure styles of founders or CEOs: monarch, general, governor and ambassador. They further suggest ambassador as the best form of departure given that founders or CEOs in this pattern are willing to leave business and prolong their service to business as advisors.

Both owner-manager and heir are central persons in the succession process. In essence, the succession process is a mutual role adjustment procedure between the founder and the young generation. Parallel to the increase in the young generation's authority from "no role" to final "chief decision maker", the predecessor's role in the firm diminishes from "sole operator" to "consultant" (Handler, 1990). Therefore to enable a successful succession, it is suggested that The successor should be sensitive to the needs of the founder (Lansberg, 1988) and should exercise patience and diplomacy (Jonovic, 1989); he/she needs to become a student of the organisation and learn its intricacies and culture (Horton, 1982) (Sharma et al., 1996, p. 21).

5.4 Compensation in family business

Research on management compensation has received a great attention both from researchers and society at large (Barkema and Gomez-Mejia, 1998). A positive relationship between top

manager's compensation and firm performance would be consistent with agency theory, which emphasises that managers are self-serving and that formal monitoring and reward systems should be articulated to align theincentives of top managers with the interests of shareholders (Barkema and Gomez-Mejia, 1998; Jensen and Meckling, 1976).

Within family business, ownership and management are normally overlapping and family members are likely to consider their firms as entities to achieve their own interests and opportunities. Thus, it is not unusual to observe that family members, especially those top management members, charge higher remuneration from businesses, contradicting business performance. This unreasonable charge will constrain effective succession in a long term and may also cause conflicts between family and non-family members. Non-family members, on the other hand, sometimes have a notion that family members who work for the business should be paid less to reduce the company's payroll costs to ensure the business's healthy survival. Aronoff and Ward (1997) suggest that ensuring that all family members clearly and openly understand what kinds of money are moving from owners to employees would result in far fewer conflicts over compensation.

They further recommend developing and sharing a compensation philosophy which is a framework that "pays the job" rewarding people based on the market value of their position. Shelly (1995) concludes that creating a formalised compensation arrangement is a better way of dealing with compensation issues and suggests establishing a bonus based on a formula that is fair to the people involved. Daily et al. (1998) suggests that the composition of remuneration committees may be relevant to explaining the level a mix of top management compensation. In general, the separation of management and ownership can be an effective way to circumvent inherent family and firm contradictions on compensation.

5.5 Succession and business performance

As aforementioned, research on family business succession results in the identification of a variety of factors associated to effective transitions. Researchers generally agree that business performance is a valid indicator to assess the effectiveness of business succession (Morris et al.,

1997; Goldberg. 1996). Hence more empirical investigations into the relationship between succession issues and business performance becomes necessary.

In the literature, relatively few papers endeavour to address this issue empirically these attempts focus on the comparison between family and non-family businesses (Daily and Dollinger, 1992; Chaganti and Schneer, 1994). However, Goldberg (1996) and Morris et al. (1997) do empirically investigate the relationship between succession issues and business performance. Goldberg (1996) surveyed 63 family businesses operated by successors who have been the CEOs for a minimum of five years to uncover significant elements that differentiate effective from less effective successors. The findings suggest that incumbent's mentoring is correlated with successor effectiveness. In addition, the study indicates that effective successors had a significantly better relationship with their fathers; they were introduced to the businesses at an early age; and they began working full-time in the businesses at an earlier age.

Supported by an empirical study. Morris et al. (1997) propose a fairly comprehensive model, which indicates that three sets of determinants can determine the nature of the transition, or what Handler (1990) refers to as the "quality" of the succession process; while the nature of the transition can further affect post-transition performance (referred to by Handler as the "effectiveness" of the transition). These determinants include the preparation level of heirs, the nature of relationships among family members, and the types of planning and control activities engaged in by the management of the family business. Based on the evidence. Morris et al. (1997) conclude that: Family business transitions do occur more smoothly when successors are better prepared, when relationships among family members are more affable, and when family businesses engage in more planning for wealth-transfer purposes (p. 386). Although Morris et al.'s (1997) model provides comprehensive guidelines on succession management, no further studies can firmly confirm the findings raised from the study, leading to an enquiry whether it can be reckoned as a domain-specific framework that charts the succession process.

5.5.1 Succession planning

Succession planning can significantly affect the succession process (Sharma et al., 2000, 2001; Davis, 1997; Ward, 1987). Topics covered include who should participate in preparation and when they should be prepared (Davis, 1997; Davis and Tagiuri, 1989), the establishment of a family council (Crane, 1982), the responsibility of successors (Gersick et al., 1990, 1997) and the impact of planning on business succession (Sharma et al., 2001; Ward, 1987, 1988).

5.5.2 Successor development

Successor development constitutes a major step in the succession process (Wang and Poutziouris, 2003; Sharma et al., 1996; Goldberg, 1996). Work in this area addresses why heirs need to acquire the requisite managerial capabilities, business skills, and knowledge of company operations (Ward, 1990; Osborne, 1991) and how they can gain access to these (Ibrahim et al., 2001; Lansberg and Astrachan, 1994). Specific variables receiving attention include working experience outside family firms, quality of training, training method, and the impact of incumbent on successor development (Ward, 1990; Handler, 1992; Fiegener et al., 1994).

5.5.3 Inter-generational relationships

Inter-generational relationships can both facilitate and hinder succession planning and successor development depending on the quality of the relationship (Ward, 1987; Handler and Kram, 1988; Kets de Vries, 1993). The principle issue focus on the communication between the two generations (Williams, 1990). Other issues in this category include family turmoil, conflict and trust between the two generations (Wang and Poutziouris, 2003; Handler, 1991; Ward and Aronoff, 1992) and the incumbent's refusal to let go and share power with the potential successors (Handler, 1990; Kets de Vries, 1993).

5.5.4 Compensation issues

Compensation issues have recently received increasing attention. However, researchers are still in dispute as to whether family members working for the business should be paid less to reduce the company's payroll costs or more because of the nepotism (Aronoff and Ward, 1997; Shelly, 1995). Specific variables receiving attention include family member's shareholding schemes, remuneration and pension issues (Shelly, 1995; Gersick et al., 1990). Variables discussed above reflect the key issues in the succession process and therefore. form the skeleton for the current study. The framework of Morris et al. (1997) is considered as a starting point for the current study, nevertheless two critiques have been raised. First, Morris et al. (1997) start with an investigation of the impact of the three identified succession dimensions on the nature of ownership transition. This is followed by an examination of the impact of the ownership transition on post-transition performance. In reality, the succession process is a long-term concept, starting from the incumbent generating an initiative to transfer ownership within the family, until finally the business being taken over by the offspring(s) and the incumbent stepping down from the position. The experience and emotional feeling during the whole process tends to vary. Therefore, measuring the characteristics and the succession experience can be highly subjective and complicated. Secondly, in Morris et al. (1997), a "post-transition" concept is employed when business performance is concerned, but the concept itself is patchy.

For example, a family business, which is currently managed by the second-generation person and is transferring the ownership to the third generation, could be categorized as a "post-transition" business as it has already experienced a transition from the founder to the second generation. On the other hand, it can be classified as a "pre-transition" business since the owner in the second-generation is arranging for his or her retirement.

Having recognised these, unlike Morris et al.'s (1997) two-stage investigation, the current study only concentrates on the relationship between key succession dimensions and business performance, ignoring the succession characteristic's examination.

CHAPTER SIX: SUMMARY OF CONCEPTUAL FRAMEWORK

6.0 Summary of the conceptual framework

This chapter discusses the theoretical and empirical literature on the relationship between executive succession (planning, Successor origin, successor development, Functional background Experience, Education level, Successor Training, Inter-generational relationships, compensation issues, Exiting CEO leadership) and performance of Small and Medium Enterprises (SMEs). From the literature review, knowledge gaps were identified with firm performance as the dependent variable while executive successor origin, successor development, compensation issues, functional background experience, education level, predecessor training and exiting CEO leadership as the independent variables whereas culture and strategy as moderating variables. From the literature review of the previous it clearly shows that the independent variables have been looked at in isolation, but joint effect of these independent variables has not been studied. The exiting CEO leadership impact on executive succession has not been given the attention it deserves. The previous studies have only focused on firms in USA, Europe and emerging economies of China but no attention has been given to the African context Kenya in particular bearing in mind of the critical importance that SMEs play in the Kenyan economy.

7.0 CONCLUSION

From the previous studies there exist a knowledge gap. that is the joint effect of organizational culture and strategy on the executive succession and firm performance especially in the African context.

8.0 REFERENCES

- Africa Bank Development report (various years) in Gerishon, K., Ikiara, M., Muriira, I. and Nyangena, W.N (Aug, 1999), Draft report on Kenya's trade in service: A "State of play" paper.
- Allen, R. F and Kraft, C (1987). 'The organizational unconsciouses, Morristown, NJ: Human Resource Institute
- Ansoff, HI (1987). 'Corporate Strategy' (revised version) McGraw Hill: New York, USA.
- Aosa E (1998), the leadership challenge facing Kenya Organizations, the accountant January March.
- Amrstrong, J.S. (1982): 'The value of formal planning for strategic decisions' Strategic Management Journal, 3 (3), 197-211
- Armstrong, S. (2001). Are you a 'transformational' coach? Journal of Physical Education, Recreation and Dance. 72 (3). 44-47
- Armstrong, M and Baron, A (2004) Managing Performance: Performance Management in action, CIPD, London
- Aronoff, C.E. and Ward, J.L. (1997), "Pay in family businesses" Nation's Business, Vol. 85 No.5.
- Aseto, Oyugi and Jasper A. Okelo (1997), 'Privatization in Kenya'. Basic Books (Kenya) LTD
- Astrachan, J.H. and Kolenko, T.A. (1994), "A neglected factor explaining family business success: human resource practices". Family Business Review, Vol. VII No. 3, pp. 251-62.

- Barkema, H.G. and Gomez-Mejia, L.R. (1998), "Managerial compensation and firm performance: a general research framework", Academy of Management Journal. Vol. 41 No. 2, pp. 135-45.
- Barling . J., Weber, T., and Kelloway, E.K. (1996). Effects of transformational leadership training on attitudinal and financial outcome: A field experiment Journal of Applied Psychology, 81, 827-832
- Barney, J. (1986), "Organizational Culture: Can it be a Source of Sustained Competitive Advantage?" Academy of Management Review, 11 (3), 656-65.

Barth H.O. (1999). Strategy, Structure and Technology as influential factors on performance in SME's 37

Bass, B.M (1985). 'Leadership and Performance beyond expectations'. New York: Free Press.

Bass, B M and Vaughan, J A (1966) Training in Industry: The Management of Learning, Tavistock, London

Bass, B.M. Avolio, B. J. and Jung, D.I (1995) MLQ: Multifactor leadership questionnaire. (Technical report). Redwood city, CA: Mind Garden .

Bate, P (1994). 'Strategic for Culture change' Butterworth Heinemann.

Bates, K.A: Amundson, Schroeder, R.G; Morris, W.T (Oct., 1995). 'The Crucial Interrelationship between Manufacturing Strategy and Organizational Culture' Management Science, Vol. 41, No. 10, 1565-1580

Bateman. T.S and Zeithaml, C.P (1997) Management; Function and Strategy, Richard.

D. Irwin Inc, Boston.

- Beach. L.R (1993), 'Making the right decision': Organizational culture, vision, and planning, Englewood Clilts, Nj: Prentice Hall.
- Beal. R. M (2000), "Competing effectively, environmental scanning competitive strategy and organizational performance in small manufacturing firms ". Journal of small Business Management, Vol. 38 (1) pp 27-47

Beartry RP, Zajac EJ.CEO " CEO change and firm performance in large corporations" succession effects and manager effects. Stragtegic Management Journal 8(4): Pg 305 – 317

- Boeker W.1992. "Power and managerial turnover". Scapegoating at the top. Administrative science Quarterly 37: pg 400-421
- Beer, M (1980). 'Organization change and Development': A system view. California: Goodyear Publishing co. Inc.
- Berkeley Thomas, A. (1988) "Does Leadership Make a Difference to Organizational Performance?" Administrative Science Quarterly, Vol. 33, pp 388 – 400
- Bernard Lim (1995). Examining the Organizational Culture and Organizational Performance Link. Leadership and Organization Development Journal Volume 16 Number 5, 16-21
- Biggadike, R. (1979), "The Risk Business Of Diversification". Harvard Business Review (May –June), 103-111.
- Boyd. D. and Gumpert D. (1987) Coping with entrepreneur stress, Harvard Business Review, 61, 2, March – April, 44-47.

Bracker, J.S & Pearson, J.N (1986): 'Planning and financial performance of small mature firms' Strategic Management Journal, Vol 7, pp. 503-522

Bradford, R. (2001). Building Support for the Strategic Plan: Aligning Employees with Strategy. Compass Points. Retrieved January 10, 2005, from <u>http://www.strategyletter.com/cp1001/cpfa.asp</u>

Brooksbank, D. (2000), "Self-employment and small firms", in Carter, S. and Jones-Evans, D. (Eds). Enterprise and Small Business: Principles, Practice and Policy, FT Prentice-Hall, London, pp. 7-31.

Brown, A.D (1998) Organizational culture. 2nd Prentice Hall.

Brown, Shona L., and Kathleen M. Eisenhardt (1998). 'Competing on the Edge' Strategy as Structured Chaos. Boston: Harvard Business School Press.

Burns, J.M (1978). 'Leadership' New York: Harper & Row

Burns, T., & Stalker, G. M. (1961). 'The management of innovation'. Chicago: Quadrangle Books.

- Burton, Richard M. and Borge Obel, (1998). 'Strategic Organizational Diagnosis and Design'. Developing.
- Business Week .1997. "The best and worst boards. December 8: 90 98
 Cameron, Kim S., and Robert E. Quinn (1999). 'Diagnosing and Changing
 Organizational Culture': Based on the Competing Values Framework. Reading M
 Addison Wesley Publishing Co.
- Carland J.W, Carland, J.C and Aby, C.D (1989), 'An Assessment of the Psychological
 Determinants of Planning in small business', International Small Business Journal, 7 (4),
 pp 23-34.

- Carrol, D.T (1983). A disappointing search for excellence. Harvard Business Review, November – December, p 78-88
- Carmines, Edward G. and Richard A. Zeller (1979), Reliability and Validity Assessment', Sage University Paper Series on Quantitative Applications in the Social Science, Sage Publications, Inc., Newbury Park, CA.,
- Chakravarthy, B.S (1982), "Adaptation: A promising metaphor for strategic management", Academy of Management Review, 7 pp. 35-44
- Chandler, Alfred D. (1962). 'Strategy and structure'. Chapters in the History of the Industrial Enterprises. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press
- Chaganti, R. and Schneer, J.A. (1994), "A study of the impact of owner's mode of entry on venture performance and management patterns", Journal of Business Venturing, Vol. 9, pp. 243-60.
- Cheil E.J Hawarth, and S. Brearley (1991), 'The Entrepreneurial Personality': Concepts, Cases and Categories, London: Routledge.
- Child J. (1974) Comments on Reimann and Mansfield's 'bureaucracy' Administrative Science Quarterly, 19. 247-250
- Child, J. (1972): 'Organizational structure, environment, and performance: the role of strategic choice'. Sociology 6, 1-22.
- Collins, James C. and Jerry I. Porras (1994). Built to Last: Successful Habits of Visionary Companies. New York: Harper Business. CSC Index. 1994. State of Reengineering Report (North America and Europe). Cambridge, MA: CSC Index.

Cooper D.R and Emory C.W (1995), 'Business Research Methods', McGraw-Hill, NY.

- Corbett, L.M and Rastrick, K.N. (2000). Quality performance and organizational culture: A New Zealand study. International Journal of Quality & Reliability Management, vol 17, No. 1 pp, 14-26
- Covin J.G (1991), 'Entrepreneurial Versus Conservative Firms: A Comparison of Strategies and Performance', Journal of Management Studies, 28 (5), 439 – 462
- Covin, J.G and D.P Slevin (1989), 'The Strategic Management of Small Firms in Hostile and Benign Environments' Strategic management Journals, 10, 75-87
- Covin, J.G and D.P Slevin (1986), 'The Development and Testing of Organizational level Entrepreneurial Scale' in R. Ronstadt. J. Hornaday, R. Peterson and K. Vesper (Eds), Frontiers of Entrepreneurship Research. Wellesley, Massachusetts: Babsob College, Center for Entrepreneurship Stusies, 623-239
- Covin, J.G., and D.P. Slevin (1988), 'The influence of Organizational Structure on the Utility of an Entrepreneurial Top Management Style', Journal of Management Studies, 25 (3), 217-234
- Cronbach, L.J (1951) 'Coefficient Alpha and the Internal Structure of Tests' Psychometrika, 16 297 -334
- D'Aveni, Richard A. (1994). Hypercompetition: Managing the Dynamics of Strategic Maneuvering. New York: The Free Press
- Deepak K. Data and James P. Guthrie. (1994). "Executive succession: Organizational antecedents of CEO characteristics" Strategic Management Journal University of Kansas USA
- Daft. R. (2004). 'Organizational Theory and Design'. 8th Ed. South-Western. Mason,
 Ohio. Development Dimensions International. Retrieved January 10, 2005, from http://www.ddiworld.com/products_services/executingbusinessstrategy.asp

- Daily, C.M. and Dollinger, M.J. (1992), "An empirical examination of ownership structure in family and professionally managed firms", Family Business Review, Vol. V No. 2, pp. 117-36.
- Daily, C.M., Johnson, J.L., Ellstrand, A.E. and Dalton, D.R. (1998), "Compensation committee composition as a determinant of CEO compensation", Academy of Management Journal. Vol. 41, pp. 209-20.
- Danco, L.A. (1997), "Sparking interest in younger children", in Fischetti. M. (Ed.). The Family
 Business Succession Handbook, Family Business Publishing Company. Philadelphia,
 PA, pp. 45-6.
- Darling, J.R and Thomas, B.M (1999), keys for success in the leadership of multinational corporations, 1990 through 1997; Advanced Management Journal v. 64 no. 4 Autumn. pp 16-20 ISSN.
- Davis, P. (1997), "Clarify your objectives before you begin", in Fischetti. M. (Ed.). The Family Business Succession Handbook, Family Business Publishing Company, Philadelphia, PA, pp. 5-7.
- Day. D.V and Lord, R.G (1988). Executive Leadership and organizational performance: Suggestions for a new theory and methodology. Journal of Management, 14 (3) 453-464
- Deal. Terrence E., and Allan A. Kennedy 91982). Corporate Cultures: The Rites and Rituals of Corporate Life. Reading, MA: Addison-Wesley Publishing Co.
- Dess. G.G., and Davis P.S (1984), Porters generic strategies as determinants of strategic Membership and organizational performance. Academy of management journal. vol. 27, pp. 467-488

Denison, D.R. (1990) : Corporate Culture and Organizational Effectiveness.

New York: John Wiley & Sons.

Denison, Daniel R., (1984) 'Corporate Culture to the Bottom Line'. Organizational Dynamics, 13 (2), 5-22.

Development Dimensions International. Retrieved January 10, 2005, from http://www.ddiworld.com/products_services/executingbusinessstrategy.asp

- Doherty, A.J., Danylchuk, K.E. (1996). Transformational and transactional leadership in Interuniversity athletics management. Journal of Sport Management. 10 (3), 292-309
 Dollinger, Marc J. (1995), 'Entrepreneurship. Strategies and Resources', Austen press, Irwin, USA. pp. 4-8
- DTI (UK Department of Trade and Industry (1998) Small and Medium sized Enterprise (SME) Statistics for the UK, 1998 (Statistical Press Release; DTI Press Release, 597, 29 July 1998; prepared by the Government Statistical Services).
- Dyck, B., Mauws, M., Starke, F.A. and Mischke, G.A. (2002), "Passing the baton: the importance of sequence, timing, technique, and communication in executive succession", Journal of Business Venturing, Vol. 17, pp. 143-62.
- Farley, J.U. Wee, C.H and Lee, S.K (1989). "Corporate Planning Takes Off in Singapore". Long Planning, vol 22, No. 2, pp 78 to 90. Printed in Great Britain
- Fiedler, F.E 91996). 'Research on leadership Selection and Training'. One view of the future. Administrative Science Quarterly, 41, 241-250
- Fiegener, M.K., Brown, B.M., Prince, R.A. and File, K.M. (1994), "A comparison of successor development in family and non-family businesses", Family Business Review, Vol. VII No. 4, pp. 313-29.

- File, K.M. and Prince, R.A. (1996), "Attribution for family business failures: the heir's perspective", Family Business Review, Vol. IX No. 2, pp. 171-84.
- Fisher, Laing and Stoekkel in Mugenda, O.M. and Mugenda, A.G 91983). Research Methods, Quantitative and Qualitative Approaches. African Centre for Technology Studies (ACTS) Nairobi, Kenya.
- Ford, J.D & Slocum, J.W. (1977) 'Environment, technology and the structure of organizations'. Academy of Management Review, 2, 561-575

Fortune, (1983), October, 17

- Fox. M., Nilakant, V. and Hamilton, R.T. (1996), "Managing succession in familyownedbusiness", International Small Business Journal, Vol. 15 No. 1, pp. 15-25.
- Fredrickson, J.W (Apr, 1986). The Strategic Decision Process and Organizational Structure. The Academy of Management Review, Vol. 11, No. 2, 283-290
- Fry, L.W. & Scocum. J.W. (1984) Technology. structure and workgroup effectiveness: A test of a contingency model. Academy of management journal, 27, 221-246.
- Fry, L. W. (1982) Technology-structure research: Three critical issues. Academy of Management Journal, 25, 532-551
- Furnham, A., Grunter, B. (1993) Corporate culture: definition, diagnosis and change, In Cooper, C.L., Robertson, I.T., International Review of Organizational Psychology, 8, John Wiley, Chichester, pp. 233-61.
- Galbraith, J. (1994). Competing with Flexible Lateral Organizations. 2nd Edition. Reading, MA: Addison- Wesley Publishing Company, Inc.

- Galbraith, J.R. (1982): "Designing the innovative organization". Organizational Dynamics, winter, pp-5-25
- Galbraith, J. (1973). 'Designing Complex Organizations'. Reading, Massachusetts: Addison – Wesley Publishing Company.
- Galbraith, J.R., E.E. Lawler, III. and Associates (1993). Organizing for the Future. The New Logic for Managing Complex Organizations. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Galbraith, J.R and Robert, K. Kazanjian (1986). Strategy Implementation: Structure, Systems, and Process, 2nd Edition. St. Paul, Mnn: West Publishing.
- Gersick. K.E., Lansberg, I. and Davis, J.A. (1990), "The impact of family dynamics on structure and process in family foundations", Family Business Review, Vol. 3 No. 4, pp. 357-74.
- Gersick, K.E., Davis, J., Hampton, M.M. and Lansberg, I. (1997), "Choosing the right ownership structure", in Fischetti, M. (Ed.), The Family Business Succession Handbook, Family Business Publishing Company, Philadelphia, PA, pp. 7-8.
- Gibcus, P and Kemp, R.M (2003) Research Report H200208. Strategy and Small Firm Performance, Zoetermeer, January
- Gimenez, F.AP., Cleufe Pelison, Eugenio G.S Kruger and Paulo Hayashi Jr, Small Firms Owners – Managers Construction of Competition. http://www.dad.uem.br/links/guaruja.htm/(downloded25/1/03)
- Goldberg, S.D. (1996), "Research note: effective successors in family-owned businesses: significant elements", Family Business Review, Vol. IX No. 2, pp. 185-97.
- Gordon, G.E. and Rosen, N. (1981), "Critical factors in leadership succession", Organisational Behaviour and Human Performance, Vol. 27, pp. 227-54.

Government of Kenya (1992) Sessional paper no. 2 of 1992 on small enterprises and jua kali development in Kenya.

Government of Kenya (1983-1998). Economic Survey. Government Printer

Government of Kenya (1998). Economic Survey. Government Printer

Government of Kenya (1999) National Micro and Small Enterprise Baseline Survey, Central Bureau of Statistics, International Centre for Economic growth, K-Rep Holdings Ltd.

Government of Kenya (2003). Economic survey. Government Printer

Government of Kenya (2004 a). Economic Survey. Government Printer

Government of Kenya (2004b) Private Sector Development Strategy 2006-2010 (2006) in Estimates based on CBS Data. N.B Survey (Extrapolated to 2005); K-Rep and ICEG, IFC SME Survey.

Government of Kenya (2004c). Investment Programmes for the economic Recovery Strategy for wealth and employment creation 2003-2007, March, Issue 2. p. 47, Winter 1993

Government of Kenya (2005). Economic Survey. Government Printer

Government of Kenya (2007). Economic Survey. Government Printer

Government of Kenya (2007) Kenya Vision 2030 1st Edition. Government Printers

Gore, E.W. Jr. (1999) organizational culture. TQM, and business process reengineering:

An empirical comparisons, Team Performance Management: An International Journal, Vol. 5, No. 5, pp. 164-170

- Gray. J.H. (19997), "Small Business strategy in Australia". Academy of Entrepreneurship Journal. Vol 2 (2), pp. 44-58
- Green. S (1988), Understanding corporate culture and its relation to strategy. International studies of Management and organization, 18 (2), 6-28.
- Guthrie, J.P. and Datta, D.K. (1997), "Contextual influences on executive selection: firm characteristics and CEO experience", Journal of Management Studies, Vol. 34 No. 4, pp. 537-60.
- Habib, M.M., & Victor, B. (1991). Strategy, Structure and Performance of U.S. manufacturing and service MNCs: A Comparative analysis. Strategic Management Journal, 12: 589-606
- Hages. J (1965), "An axiomatic theory of organization" Administration Science Quarterly, 10 239, 305
- Hall, J. and C. Thorp (2005). Is your company's structure aligned with your strategy? We Lead online Magazine, copyright, we Lead, Inc.
- Hall, R.h 91972), organizations structure and processes. Prentice Hall inc., Englewood Cliffs, New Jersey
- Hall, R.H. (1977) Organizations: Structure and process. Engel-wood Cliffs. NJ: Prentice Hall
- Hall, Richard (1962). Intra-organizational Structure variation: Administrative Science Quarterly December: 295-308

- Hampden Turner, C. (1990). Corporate Culture: From vicious t virtuous Circles. London: Economics Books
- Handler, W.C. (1994), "Succession in family business: a review of the research", Family Business Review, Vol. VII No. 2. pp. 133-57

Handy, Charles B. (1978). Gods of Management. Harmondsoworth Penguin.

- Hansen G.S and Werneflet, B (1989) "Determinants of firm performance: The relationship importance of economic and organizational factors" Strategic management Journal 10: 399-411
- Harris D, Helfat C 1998. CEO duality, succession capabilities and agency theory" Commentary and research. Strategic Management Journal 19 (9) pp 901 - 904
- Harrison, R. (1972), Understanding Your organization's Character'. Harvard Business Review, 50, May-June, 119-28
- Hart, S and Quinn, R.E (1993). Roles executives play: CEO's behavioural complexity, and firm performance. Human Relations 46 (5) 543-574
- Hashim M.K: Ahmad, S and Leng, O.L "Leadership styles and Job Satisfaction among employees in SMEs". Download /F6/4/04
- Helmich, D. L. (1977). 'Executive succession in the corporate organization: A current investigation', Academy of Management Review, 2, pp. 252-266.
- Hennestad, B.W. (1991), 'Reframing organizations: Towards a model: unpublished manuscript, Norwegian School of Management, Sandvika

- Hill C. W.L and Jones. G.R (1999), Strategic Management Theory. An Integrated approach 5th Edition. Houghto Miftlin Company Boston New York.
- Hisrich R.D (October, 1988), "Entrepreneurship: Past present and future", Journal of Small Business Management, 26 (4) pp. 1-4
- Hofer, C.W. (1976), "Research on strategic planning: A survey of past studies and suggestions for future efforts: Journal of Economics and Business, 28. 261-286
- Hofstede G. 91980) Culture's Consequences: International Differences in work related values, Beverly Hills, CA, Sage Publications
- House, R.J., Hanges, P. J., Ruiz-Quintanilla. S.A., Dorfman P.W., Javidan, M., Dickson
 M., and Associates (1999).cultural influences on leadership and organizations: Projects
 GLOBE in W.H Mobley, M.J. Gessner and C. Arnold (Eds). Advances in global
 leadership (pp. 171-233). Starmford, CT: JAI Press.
- Howell, J. M. & Avolio, B. J. (1993). Transformational leadership, transactional leadership, locus of control, and support for innovation: key predictors of business unit performance. Journal of Applied Psychology, 78 891-902
- Human Resource Management International (HRMI-2004) Digest (2004), "Vital raw material called people: but why do many companies neglect succession management?", Human Resource Management International Digest, Vol. 12 No.4, pp.20-2.
- Ibrahim, A.B., Dumas, C. and McGuire, J. (2001a), "Strategic decision making in small family firms: an empirical investigation", Journal of Small Business Strategy, Vol. 12 No. 1, pp. 1-11.
- Ibrahim, A.B., Soufani, K. and Lam, J. (2001b), "A study of succession in a family firm", Family Business Review, Vol. XIV No. 3, pp. 245-58.

- Ibrahim, A.B., Soufani, K., Lam, J. (2003), "Family business training: a Canadian perspective", *Education and Training*, Vol. 45 No.8/9, pp.474-82.
- Ireland R.D and Hitt, M.A (1999), "Achieving and Maintaining Strategic Competitiveness in the 21 Century. The Role of Strategic Leadership", Academy of Management Executive, Vol 12, pp 43-57
- Japan International Cooperation Agency (JICA) and Ministry of Trade and Industry (MOTI) Final Report. Jan 2008 on Master Plan Study for Kenya Industrial Development (MAPSKID) in the Republic of Kenya.
- Jennings D.F., and S.L seaman (1994), 'High and low levels of organizational adaptation: An Empirical Analysis of strategy, Structure and Performance,' Strategic Management Journal (July), pp 459-475
- Jennings, P. and Beaver, G. (1997), "The performance and competitive advantage of small firms: a management perspective", International Small Business Journal, Vol. 15 No. 2, pp. 63-75.
- Jensen, M.C. and Meckling, W. (1976), "Theory of the firm: managerial behaviour, agency costs, and ownership structure", Journal of Financial Economics, Vol. 3, pp. 305-60.
- Johnson, G and Scholes, K. (1984) Exploring Corporate Strategy, Prentice Hall, Englewood Cliffs, NJ, USA
- Jonovic, D.L. (1989), "Outside review in a wider context: an alternative to the classic board", Family Business Review, Vol. II No. 2, pp. 125-40.
- Jouirou, N and Kalika M (August, 2004) Strategic Alignment: a Performance tool (An Empirical study of SMEs), proceeding of the Tenth America Conference an Information System, New York.

Kahn, J, (1998) The World's most admired companies Fortune, 26 October, p. 206

Kanter, R., and Brinkerhoff D. (1981), "Organizational Performance Recent Development s in Measurement", Annual Review of Sociology 7,321-349

Karathanos, P. (1998) Crafting corporate meaning. Developing corporate culture Management Decision, Vol. 36, No. 2 pp. 123-132

Kenya Association of Manufacturers (2002) Business Directory

Kenya Association of Manufacturers (2007) Members Directory p25 Kenya Hotel and Restaurant Guide, 2007

Kenya Industrial and Research Development Institute (KIRDI) (1997) Directory of Manufacturing Industries, 3rd Edition.

Kesner IF. Sebora TC. 1994. "Executive Succession :Past, present & future". Journal of Management 20: pp327 – 372

Kets de Vries, M. (1993), "The dynamics of family-controlled firms: the good and bad news", Organisational Dynamics, Vol. 21, pp. 59-71.

Khandwalla, P.N (1977) The design of organizations. Harcourt Brace Jovanovich

Kidombo, H.J (2007)' Human Resource Strategic Orientation. Organizational
 Commitment and Firm Performance in Large Private, Manufacturing Firms in Kenya'
 (Unpublished PhD thesis, University of Nairobi)

Khai Sheang Lee, Guan Hua Lim, Wei Shi Lim.(2003)." Family Business Succession:
Appropriation Risk and Choice of Successor". The Academy of Management Review,
Vol. 28, No. 4 (Oct., 2003), pp. 657-666

- Kilmann, R.H. (1985), "Five steps to close the culture gap", in R.H. Kilmann & M. Saxton & R. Serpa & Et al (Eds). Gaining Control in Corporate Culture. San Francisco: Jossey –Bass p.g 354
- Kinyanjui, M.N (1996) Small and Medium Manufacturing Enterprises Formation and Development in Central Kenya Entrepreneurship or Plodding Along in McCormic, D and Pedersen, P (ed) Small Enterprises, flexibility and African context, Longhorn Kenya Ltd, pp 146
- Kirkpatrick S. and Locke, E.A (May 1996) "Leadership Do Traits Matter?" Academy Management Executives 5. No 2. pp 48-60
- Klein R.G.L, Bigley, G.A and Roberts. K.H (1995). Organizational Culture in high reliability organizations. Human Relations, Vol. 48, No, 7, pp. 771-793
- K'obonyo, P (1999) Flexible specialization and Small Enterprise Development in
 Rutashobya, I. & Olomi, D (ed) African Entrepreneurship and Small; Business
 Development, Dares Salaam, university press pp 121-138
- Kotey, B and Meredith, G.G (1997). Relationship among owner /manager personal values, business strategies and enterprise performance, Journal of Small Business Management, Vol 37, 2, 37-62
- Koter, J. P., & Heskett, J.L. (1992). 'Corporate culture and performance' New York: The Free Press
- Kotter, J. (1998), "Cultures and coalitions," In R. Gibsob (Ed), Rethinking the Future;
 Rethinking Business, Principles, Competition, Control & Complexity, Leadership,
 Markets and the World. London: Nicholas Brealey Publishing Ltd.

Kotter, J.P, (2001) Harvard Business Review "What leaders really do" 79 (11) pp 85-96

- Kuratko, D.F & Hodgets, R.M (1998) "Entrepreneurship: A Contemporary approach" Harcount Brace College Publisher. 4th ed.
- Lakhe, R.R and Mohanty, R.P (1994) Total quality management: concepts, evolution and acceptability in developing economies, International, Journal of Quality & Reliability Management, Vol 11. No. 9, pp. 9-33
- Lansberg, I.S. (1988), "The succession conspiracy", Family Business Review, Vol. I No. 2, pp. 119-43.
- Lansberg, I.S. (1997), "The difference between parenting and mentoring", in Fischetti. M. (Ed.), The Family Business Succession Handbook, Family Business Publishing Company, Philadelphia, PA, p. 50.
- Lansberg, I.S. and Astrachan, J.H. (1994), "Influence of family relationships on succession planning and training: the importance of mediating factors", Family Business Review. Vol. VII No. 1, pp. 39-59.
- Lawrence. P.R and Lorsch, J. (1967) Organization and environment Boston: Harvard Business School.
- Lentz R. (1981). "Determinants of Organizational Performance: An interdisciplinary Review" Strategic Management Journal 2, 131-154
- Lim B. (1995) Examining the organizational culture and organizational performance link. Leadership and Organization Development Journal. Vol. 16, No. 5, pp 16-21.
- Lorsch, J. W. (1986). Managing Culture. The Invisible Barrier to Strategic Change. California Management Review, 28: 95-109

- Mahinda, W (2002). Organizational Culture and Human Resource Practices in the Kenyan Manufacturing Industry (Unpublished MBA thesis, University of Nairobi).
- Maul, R., Brown, P, and Cliffe, R. (2001) organizational culture and quality improvement, International Journal of Operations and Production Management, Vol. 21, No. 3 pp. 302-326
- Mead. D. and Liedholm, C. (1998), "The dynamics of micro and small enterprises in developing countries" World development. Vol 26, No. 1, January
- Meijaard J. and Brand M and Mosselman, M. (2005). organizational structure and performance in Dutch small firms, "Small Business Economics, Springer, vol 25 (1) Pages 83-96
- Meijaard, J. Maryse, J. Brand and Marco Mosselman, (2002). Strategy. Structure and performance in Dutch SME's. International Council for Small Business, 47th World Conference Sa Juan. Puerto Rico June 16-19
- Miles, R.E and Snow, CC (1984), "Fit, failure and the hall of fame," California Management review, spring, pp 21 in S.P Robins (1990). Organization Theory: structure, design, and applications, 3rd edition, prentice Hall of India, pp 119.

Miles, Raymond E., and Charles C. Snow (1978). Organizational Strategy, Structure and process, New York: McGraw-Hill.

Miller, D. & Toulouse, J. (1986): "Strategy, structure, CEO. Personality and performance in small firms". American journal of Small Business, pp 47-62, winter.

Miller, A.B. and Adams M. (1988), "Financial performance Patterns of New

corporate ventures: An Alternative to traditional measures, "journal of Business venturing 3, 287 – 300.

- Miller, D.(1988), Relating Porter's business strategies to environment and structure^{**} Analysis and Performance Implications, Academy of Management Journal 31:280 – 308.
- Ministry of International trade and industry, (1993) Small Business in Japan White Paper. Tokyo (official report published annually).
- Mintberg H.(1979). "The Structuring of Organizations' Englewood Cliffs, new jersey Prentice Hall incorporated.
- Mintberg H(1983)" Power in and around organizations Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice Hall.
- Mintberg, Henry and James Brian Quinn (1996). The Strategy Process: Concepts Contexts. cases 3 ed upper Saddle River, NJ: Prentice hall.
- Mintzberg Henry, B Ahlstrand and J Lampel (1998). Strategy Safari: A Guided Tour trough the Wild of Strategic Management. New York NY: The free Press.
- Morris, M.H., Williams, R.O., Allen, J.A. and Avila, R.A. (1997), "Correlates of success in family business transitions", Journal of Business Venturing, Vol. 12 No. 5, pp. 385-401.
- Mullins L.J (1996). Management and Organizational behavior . 4th Edition London: Pitman Publishing.
- Murhpy, G.B, J.W Trailer and R.C Hill(1996), Measuring performance in entrepreneurship research, journal of Business research Vol 36, pp 15-23.

- Munyoki J.M (2007) "The Effects of technology transfer on organizational performance: A study of Medium and Large Manufacturing firms in Kenya" Unpublished PHD thesis University of Nairobi.
- Ocasio W. 1999. "Political dynamics and circulation of power". CEO succession in U.S Industrial corporations, 1960 – 1990. Administrative science quarterly 39: pp285 -312.
- Olson, D.P & Bockor, D.W (1995), "Strategy process -content interaction: Effects on growth performance in small, start-up firms" Journal of Small Business Management, 34 – 44 January.
- Olson . E.M, Slater, S.F and Hutt, G.T.M (2005). The importance of structure and process to strategy implementation; Business horizons: Jan/ Feb vol 48 issue 1, pg 47-54.
- O'Regan, N and Abby Ghobadian (2004) " leadership and Strategy: Making it happen", journal of General Management Vol 29 No 3 spring.
- O' Regan. N and Abby Ghobadian (2006), "The Impact of ownership on Small firm behavior and performance". International Small Business Journal Vol 24; 555.
- Organization for economic co-operation and development (OECD, 1982) "Innovation in small and medium firms". Background reports, Paris.
- Orpen, C, (January, 1985): 'The effects of long- range planning on small business performance: A further examination. Journal of Small Business Management, 23 (1), 16 23.

Olson, P.D; Gough N and Bokor, D.W (1997) export planning and performance:

An perspective on small firms.

- Papoutsis, C(1996), "Promoting the development of fast- growing companies". Monthly newsletter, European commission, Brusels, June
- Parker, R. & Bradley, L (2000) "Organizational culture in the public sector: evidence from six organizations," The international Journal of public Sector Management 13 (2) 125-141.
- Pearce, J.A., Freeman, E.B and Robinson, R.B (1987). "The tenuos Link between Formal Strategic Planning and Financial performance, "Academy of Management review, 12:4; 658 – 675.
- Pearce, J. and Robinson, R. (1983): "The impact of strategic planning on financial performance in small organizations" Strategic Management Journal, 4 (3), 197 – 207.
- Pearce J.A and Robinson, R.B(1984) "Research Thrusts in Small Firms Strategic Planning" Academy of Management review, 9 (1) January, pp 128 137.
- Pearce J.A and Robinson R.B (2007), Strategic Management: Strategy formulation. Implementation and Control, Mc Graw –Hill International 10th Edition, Boston.
- Peacock, R., (1990), Why become a small enterprise operator, Accounting Forum, 14, 2 June, 78 -91.
- Peters, T.J., and Waterman, R.H.Jr. (1982). In Search of excellence: Lessons from America's best –Run Companies. New York: Harper & Row Publishers.

Pinar, M: Rogers. J and Box. T.M. (2004) Organizational performance: An Empirical

Study of small Turkish Firms.

- Pitcher, P., Cherim, S., & Kisfalvi, V. 2000. CEO succession research: Methodological bridges over troubled waters. Strategic Management Journal, 21: 625-648.
- Pokharyal. N.P. (March, 2007) Development Strategies for Sub-Saharan African International Journal on World Peace Vol. XXIV No. 1.
- Porter, M.E (1985). Competitive advantage: Creating and sustaining superior performance, New York, Free Press.
- Porter. M.E. (1980). Competitive Strategy: Techniques for analyzing Industries and Competitor. New York Free Press.
- Porter, M.E. (1991), "Towards as Dynamic Theory of strategy." Strategic Management Journals 12. 95-117.
- Porter, M.E.(1996). What is Strategy? Harvard Business review 74 (November-December): 61-78.

Porter, M.E (1998). Competitive strategy, The Free Press.

Porter, M.E (1998): "One competition". The Harvard Business Review Books

- Postman, T.J.B.M and P.S. Zwart (2001), Strategic research and performance of SMES, Journal of Small Business Strategy, Vol. 1992) pp. 52-64.
- Pugh D.S., Hickson D.J., Hinings C.R., and Turner C. (1968). Dimensions of organization structure. Administrative Science Quarterly. Vol:13, p: 56-105.

Randolph, W.A., Sapienza H.J & Watson. M.A (1991): "Technology - structure fit and

performance in small business: An examination of ten moderating effects of organizational states". Entrepreneurship: Theory and practice. Vol. 16. Issue1.

Reeves, C. and Bednar . D. (1994) defining quality: Alternatives and implications. Academy of Management review, Vol.19, No.3. Pp.419-445.

Reynolds, J (2004) Helping People Learn, CIPD, London

- Robison. R. and Pearce, J. (1986): 'Product life- cycle considerations and the nature of strategic activities in entrepreneurial firms "Elsevier Science Publishing Co.
- Robins, S.P (1990), Organization Theory: structure. design and applications 3rd edition. Prentice Hall of India, pp119.
- Robins, S.P (2004). Organization theory structure, Design, and applications. Third Edition, Practice- Hill of India.
- Rubenson, G.C. and Gupta. A.K. (1996), "The initial succession: a contingency model of founder tenure", Entrepreneurship Theory and Practice. Vol. 21 No. 2, pp. 21-35.
- Rumelt, R.P. (1974) 'Strategy, Structure and Economic performance' M.A : Harvard Business School Press.
- Safford, Guys. S. III, (1988) "culture Traits, Strength, and organizational Performance: moving Beyond Strong Culture." Academy of management review, 13 (4), 546-558.

Sathe, V. (1985a), ' culture and related Corporate Realities, Homewood , III Irwin.

Schein Edgar H. (1985) Organizational Culture and leadership: A Dynamic view San Francisco: Jossey- Bass Publishers.

- Schwartz. H and Davis, S.M (1981), Matching corporate culture and Business strategy ' organizational dynamics 10, 30-48.
- Sekaran. U (2006), Research Methods for business': A skill Building Approach John Wiley, NY
- Sexton D.L & Van Aucken, P. (1985): "A longitudinal study of small business strategic planning". Journal f small Business management, 23 (1), 7-15
- Seymour, K.C. (1993), "Inter-generational relationships in the family firm: the effect on leadership succession", Family Business Review, Vol. VI No. 3, pp. 263-81.
- Sharma, P., Chrisman, J.J., Chua, J.H. (2003a), "Predicitors of satisfaction with the succession process in family firms", *Journal of Business Venturing*, Vol. 18 pp.667-87.
- Sharma, P., Chrisman, J.J., Chua, J.H. (2003b), "Succession planning as planned behavior: some empirical results", *Family Business Review*, Vol. 16 No.1, pp.1-15.
- Shrader, C.B & Schwenk, C. R (1993): "Effects of formal strategic planning on financial performance in small business: A meta- analysis". Entrepreneurship. Theory & Practice, 53-64, spring.
- Shrader, C.B., Taylor, L.A & Dalton, D.R (1984): "strategic planning and organizational performance a critical review". Journal of Management, 10 (2). 149-171.

Shulman, M.G. (1991), "Successful succession planning", CA Magazine. July, pp. 43-5.

- Siggelkow. N.N and levinthal . D.A (2003), temporary divide to conquer centralized. Decentralized and reintegrated organizational approaches to exploration and adaptation. Organ Sci. 14650-669.
- Sinha Jai, B.P (2000). Patterns of work culture cases and strategies for culture-building, Sage Publications, New Delhi thousand Oaks. London, Pg 181

- Sinha D.K (1990) "The contribution of formal Planning to decisions " strategic management journals 11: 479-492.
- Sleeth. TG nad Johnson, W.r (1996). The effective leader as a link between tasks and people SAM advanced management journal. 61 (2) 16-21.
- Sluti, D.G., Manni, K.E and Putterill, M.S (1995) Empirical analysis to quality improvement in manufacturing: a survey instrument development and preliminary results. Asia Pacific journal of Quality management. Vol. 4, No. 1, pp 47-52.
- Smith N. R (1967). The Entrepreneur and his Firm: The Relationship between the Type of man and type of Company. East Lansing: Michigan State University.
- Sonfield, M.C., Lussier, R.N. (2004), "First-, second- and third-generation family firms: a comparison", *Family Business Review*. Vol. 17 No.3, pp.189-202.
- Sonnenfeld, J.A. and Spence, P.L. (1989), "The parting patriarch of a family firm". Family Business Review, Vol. II No. 4, pp. 355-75.
- Stavrou, E.T. and Swiercz, P.M. (1998), "Securing the future of family enterprise: a model of offspring intentions to join the business", Entrepreneurship Theory and Practice, Vol. 23 No. 2, pp. 19-39.
- Stavrou, E. (1999), "Succession in family businesses: exploring the effects of demographic factors on offspring intentions to join and take over the business", Journal of Small Business Management, Vol. 37 No. 3, pp. 43-61.
- Strategic Direction (2004), "Who's next in line? Succession management planning and leadership development go hand", *Strategic Direction*, Vol. 20 No.6, pp.30-2.
- Peters, J.L. (1986): Excellent companies as social movements, journal of Management Studies, Vol. 23 Issue 3, P. 299- 312.

Thompson J.D (1967) organizations in action . New York: Mc Graw - Hill.

- Thompson, A.A. Jr. Strickland. A.J III (1986), Strategy formulation and Implementation, 3rd ed., Richard D. Irwin, Inc., Homewood, IL.
- Thompson, A.A., Jr., and Strickland, A.J IV (2003) Strategic Management: Concepts and Cases Mc Graw ill college, 13th Edition.
- Thompson. J.L (1993)., strategic Management . Awareness and change. 2nd Edition. Chapman and Hall . London.
- Thwaites, A. & Wynarcyck. P. (1996): "The economic performance of innovative small firms in the South- east region and elsewhere in the UK " regional Studies Association, Vol. 30.2, pp.135-149.
- Truskie, Stanley. D., (1999). Leadership in high performance organizational cultures. Printed in the United States of America First published.
- Tsai, W.,, I MacMillan, and Low m. (1991)), "Effects of strategy and Environment on Corportae Venture Success in industrial Markets". Journal of Business Venturing 6,9-28.
- Tushman, Michael L. and Philip Anderson. (1997). Managing strategic Innovation and Change .New York : Oxford University Press.
- Tushman Michael, L., William H. Newman, and Elaine Romanelli (1997) convergence and Upheaval: managing the unsteady Pace of Organizational Evolution. In managing Strategic Innovation and Change Michael L. Tushman and Philip Anderson (eds). Pp. 583- 594. New York: Oxford University Press
- Venkattraman, N. and Ramanujam V. (1986). 'Measurement of Business performance in strategy research : a comparison of approaches " Academy of Management Review, Vol.11, pp 801-814.

Wall Street Journal. 1997.CEOs have less say in designating successors.24 June:B1

- Wang, Y., Watkins, D., Harris, N., Spicer, K. (2004), "The relationship between succession issues and business performance: evidence from UK family SMEs", *International Journal of Entrepreneurial Behaviour and Research*, Vol. 10 No.1/2, pp.59-84.
- Ward, J.L. (1987), Keeping the Family Business Healthy: How to Plan for Continuing Growth, Profitability, and Family Leadership. Jossey-Bass, San Francisco, CA.Ward, J.L. (1988), "The special role of strategic planning for family businesses", Family Business Review, Vol. 1 No. 2, pp. 105-17.
- Ward, J.L. (1990), "The succession process: 15 guidelines", Small Business Forum, Vol. 8 No. 3.pp. 57-62.
- Ward, J.L. and Aronoff, C.E. (1992), "Accountability: the whetstone effect", Nation's Business, Vol. 80 No. 2, pp. 52-3.
- Waweru, M.A.S (2008) Competitive strategy Implementation and its effect on performance in large private sector firms in Kenya (unpublished PhD thesis).
- Weese, W. J. (1994). A leadership discussion with Dr. Bernard Bass. Journal of sport Management, 8(3), 176-189.
- Wei Shen and Albert A. Cannela, JR (2003) "CEO succession planning and Shareholder wealth" Strategic Management Journal, Vol. 24, No. 2, pp. 191-198
- Whittington, R. (2001). What is strategy and does it matter?. Second edition, publisher Pat Bond
- Wilkins, A. L. and Ouchi, W. G. (1983). Efficient Cultures: exploring the relationship between culture and Organizational Performance Administrative Science Quarterly, 28: 468-481.

- Women in Management Review (2001), "More jobs for the boys? Succession planning in SMEs", *Women in Management Review*, Vol. 16 No.5, pp.222-31.
- Worrell D. Davidson W. 1987. "The effect of CEO succession on stockholder wealth in Large firms following the death of the predecessor". Journal of management 13: Pp 509 – 515
- Yu. T.F (2001), "The Chinese family business as a strategy system : an evolutionary perspective". International Journal of entrepreneurial Behaviour and Research, Vol 7. No.1, 22-40
- Yukl. G. (1989b) Managerial leadership: a review of theory and research journal of Management, 15 (2), 251-289.
- Yukl, G.A (1994) Leadership in Organizations', (3rd ed) Englewood Cliffs. NJ: Prentice – Hall.
- Zahra, S.A (1993): "New product innovation in established companies: Associations with industry and strategy variables". Entrepreneurship: theory and Practice. Vol 18 Is sue 2. p. 47, winter.

Zajac EJ.1990." CEO selection, succession, compensation and firm performance:" a theoretical integration and empirical analysis. Strategic Management Journal 11:Page 217 – 230.